

Copyright © 2008 American Scientific Publishers All rights reserved Printed in the United States of America Journal of Nanoscience and Nanotechnology Vol. 8, 2761–2780, 2008

Exchange Bias Phenomenology and Models of Core/Shell Nanoparticles

Òscar Iglesias*, Amílcar Labarta, and Xavier Batlle

Departament de Física Fonamental and Institut de Nanociència i Nanotecnologia (IN2UB), Universitat de Barcelona, Diagonal 647, 08028 Barcelona, Spain

Some of the main experimental observations related to the occurrence of exchange bias in magnetic systems are reviewed, focusing the attention on the peculiar phenomenology associated to nanoparticles with core/shell structure as compared to thin film bilayers. The main open questions posed by the experimental observations are presented and contrasted to existing theories and models for exchange bias formulated up to date. We also present results of simulations based on a simple model of a core/shell nanoparticle in which the values of microscopic parameters such as anisotropy and exchange constants can be tuned in the core, shell and at the interfacial regions, offering new insight on the microscopic origin of the experimental phenomenology. A detailed study of the magnetic order of the interfacial spins shows compelling evidence that most of the experimentally observed effects can be qualitatively accounted within the context of this model and allows also to quantify the magnitude of the loop shifts in striking agreement with the macroscopic observed values.

Keywords: Magnetic Nanoparticles, Core/Shell Nanoparticles, Exchange Bias, Monte Carlo Simulation.

CONTENTS

| 1. | Introd | luction |
|---------------------------|---|--|
| 2. | Core/ | Shell Nanoparticles Displaying EB |
| 3. | Introduction2761Core/Shell Nanoparticles Displaying EB2763EB Phenomenology27643.1. Coercivity Increase27643.2. Particle Size Dependence27643.3. Shell Thickness Dependence27643.4. Training Effects27643.5. Temperature Dependence27653.6. Cooling Field Dependence27653.7. Asymmetry of the Hysteresis Loop27653.8. Vertical Loop Shifts27663.9. Nature of the Interface Coupling27663.10. Other Recent Observations2767Models and Simulations2767 | |
| | 3.1. | Coercivity Increase |
| | 3.2. | Particle Size Dependence |
| | 3.3. | Shell Thickness Dependence |
| | 3.4. | Training Effects |
| | 3.5. | Temperature Dependence |
| | 3.6. | Cooling Field Dependence |
| | 3.7. | Asymmetry of the Hysteresis Loop |
| | 3.8. | Vertical Loop Shifts |
| | 3.9. | Nature of the Interface Coupling |
| | 3.10. | Other Recent Observations |
| 4. Models and Simulations | | els and Simulations |
| | 4.1. | Model of Core/Shell Particle |
| | 4.2. | Field Cooled States |
| | 4.3. | FC Hysteresis Loops |
| | 4.4. | Quantifying h_{eb} : Microscopic Origin of EB 2770 |
| | 4.5. | Loop Asymmetries |
| | 4.6. | Reversal Mechanisms |
| | 4.7. | Vertical Loop Shifts |
| | 4.8. | Temperature Dependence of $h_{\rm eb}$ |
| | 4.9. | Other Studies |
| 5. | Concluding Remarks | |
| | Acknowledgments 2776 | |
| References and Notes | | ences and Notes |

1. INTRODUCTION

Magnetic fine particles have attracted a constant interest among the scientific community during the last decades because of their increasing number of applications.¹ The demand for miniaturization and the availability of new synthesis and measurement techniques² have allowed to prepare nanostructured materials with different dimensionalities on the submicron range. This has open the field of nanomagnetism to a handful of new opportunities³ that exploit new magnetic, optical and electrical properties that emerge when reducing the size of the particles to the nanoscale,^{4–6} of interest in wide areas of science ranging from magnetic recording and quantum computing⁷ to Earth sciences⁸ and biomedicine.^{9–13}

Due to their reduced dimensions, nanoparticles display peculiar magnetic and transport properties¹⁴ that are not present in the bulk materials as a consequence of the interplay between intrinsic properties arising from finitesize effects and collective effects due to different kinds of interparticle interactions.¹⁵ A direct consequence of the finite size of the particles is superparamagnetism, which is a drawback for magnetic recording applications because it causes thermal destabilization of the recording units. However, superparamagnetic (SP) response is desirable for most of biomedical applications. Another

^{*}Author to whom correspondence should be addressed.

effect influencing the magnetic response of the nanoparticles is the reduction of the magnetic net moment as compared to bulk. This is due to the competition between the different magnetic ordering at the particle core and its surface, which has a higher degree of disorder due to the broken symmetry, roughness and different stoichiometry from the bulk material. Particle surfaces are usually exposed to environment and are, therefore, easily oxydized, resulting in core/shell structures that can be otherwise produced by controlled chemical synthesis^{16, 17} in a variety of morphologies and compositions. Magnetic core/shell nanoparticles with functionalyzed shells and coatings are also necessary in biomedicine for applications in targeted delivery and diagnostics.¹⁸

An attractive composition results from the combination of a ferromagnetic (FM) core surrounded by an antiferromagnetic (AFM) shell (usually an oxide) coupled by the exchange interaction at the interface between them. Interesting proximity effects result from the structural modification and competition of different magnetic orderings at the FM/AFM interface. In particular, the exchange coupling at a FM/AFM interface may induce unidirectional anisotropy in the FM below the Neél temperature of the AFM, causing a shift in the hysteresis loop, a phenomenon known as exchange bias (EB). For EB to occur, the Curie temperature $T_{\rm C}$ of the FM has to be greater than $T_{\rm N}$ and the system has to be cooled from a starting temperature in between in the presence of an applied field $H_{\rm FC}$. Moreover, the anisotropy of the AFM has to be high enough so that its spins remain fixed during the hysteresis loop. Although the first observations of this phenomenon, dating back five decades ago,^{19, 20} were reported on oxidized nanoparticles, most of the subsequent studies have focused on layered FM/AFM structures^{21, 22} because of their application in advanced magnetic devices.^{4,23} However, in recent years, the study of EB in nanoparticles and nanostructures has gained renewed interest²⁴ since it has been shown that control of the core/shell interactions or of the exchange coupling between the particle surface and the embedding matrix can be a way to beat the SP limit.^{25, 26}







Òscar Iglesias is Associate Professor of Condensed Matter Physics in the Department de Física Fonamental of the University of Barcelona. He graduated in theoretical physics at the University of Barcelona in 1990. He obtained his Ph.D. degree in physics from the same university in 2002, after stays in City University of NY and University of British Columbia in Vancouver. His research lines have always focused on phenomenological and theoretical models of magnetic materials, although his expertise has now turned to Monte Carlo and micromagnetic simulations to study finite-size, surface effects, dipolar interactions and exchange bias mainly in nanoparticle systems. He has published more than 30 papers with more than 350 citations.

Amílcar Labarta (Barcelona, 1956) is Professor of Condensed Matter Physics in the University of Barcelona. He obtained his Ph.D. in Physics from the University of Barcelona in 1985. He held the position of director in the Department of Fundamental Physics of the University of Barcelona during the period from 2004 till 2007. Since 2007 he is the director of the Institute of Nanoscience and Nanotechnology of the University of Barcelona. His current research involves the study of colloidal suspensions of magnetic nanoparticles for biomedical applications, and the study of the magnetic and electrical transport properties of thin films of granular systems and nanostructured media. He has collaborated in 39 scientific projects, in nine of which being the main investigator. He has contributed over 170 publications in scientific international journals, which have received more than 1600 external citations.

Xavier Batlle is Associate Professor in Condensed Matter Physics at the Department of Fundamental Physics of the University of Barcelona, and member of the Board of Direction of the Institute of Nanoscience and Nanotechnology of that university. He obtained his Ph.D. degree in physics from the University of Barcelona in 1990. He has been Visiting Researcher at the CNRS and Institute Laue-Langevin in Grenoble, and Visiting Faculty at the Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory and University of California San Diego. His latest works refer to giant magnetoresistance in granular (metallic and insulating) solids and magnetic tunnel junctions, giant magnetocaloric effect in alloys, fabrication of magnetic nanostructures, exchange bias in ferromagnetic/antiferromagnetic thin films, and biomedical applications of magnetic nanoparticles. He has published about 120 papers in international journals, including some invited topical reviews and book chapters, with more than 1000 citations (for a detailed CV, see www.ffn.ub.es/xbatlle).

Both nanoparticles and layered systems display common phenomenology although, in the later case, a wider range of experimental techniques have been used which have provided deeper knowledge on the microscopic mechanisms that are at the basis of the EB effect. Thus, knowledge of the magnetic structure at the interface has become a subject of primary interest in understanding EB. At difference from layered systems, the interface of core/shell nanoparticles naturally incorporates roughness and noncompensation of the magnetization, two of the main ingredients for which different assumptions are adopted by the existing models for EB in films.^{27, 28a,b} However, the interpretation of the results may be hindered by collective effects and interactions with the embedding matrix since, up to date, no EB experiment has been conducted on a single particle, which would allow to confront the results with the existing models.

Most of the theoretical framework for the explanation of EB is based in macroscopic or phenomenological mod-by els for layered systems, adapted to the particular struc-ion ture and composition of specific combinations of materials, 13 found, poses the question of whether minor loop effects Guided by simplicity and reproducibility of experimental 20 could also be at the origin of loop shifts. results, simplifying assumptions about the magnetic order in the FM and AFM layers are often assumed which may not allow to understand the real microscopic origin of the EB effects. Moreover, and despite the similarities in both cases, the models used for EB in layered systems are not well suited for particle systems, since surface effects and the reduced dimensionality of the nanoparticles are supposed to play a role in the observation of EB.

For this purpose, computer simulations based either on Monte Carlo (MC) methods or on the micromagnetic approach²⁹ have proved useful to gain insight into the microscopic origin of EB. These methods allow to take as inputs microscopic parameters such as exchange and anisotropy constants specific to the materials at hand and also to take into account the specific arrangement of the magnetic atoms in a lattice. As an output, macroscopically measurable quantities, such as the magnetization, can be computed without loosing valuable information about the microscopic magnetic configurations that are at the origin of the observed phenomena.

In this article, we will review the main phenomenology associated to EB in core/shell nanoparticle systems and the main existing models to explain it. The review is organized as follows. In Section 2, we review the main nanoparticle systems for which EB has been reported, with special emphasis in nanoparticles with core/shell structure. Next, in Section 3, we present a summary of the different phenomenology associated to EB found experimentally for core/shell nanoparticles. In Section 4 the results of MC simulations of a model of core/shell nanoparticle recently proposed by us,^{30, 31} together with other results in the literature, are presented. We end with the final conclusions and remarks in Section 5.

2. CORE/SHELL NANOPARTICLES DISPLAYING EB

Observation of EB in nanoparticles has been reported for a wide variety of materials and morphologies which can be divided in three categories:

(1) single phase ferrimagnetic or antiferromagnetic oxides.

(2) nanoparticles embedded in a AFM matrices and

(3) nanoparticles with core/shell structure.

In the first group we have ferrites, manganites and antiferromagnetic particles (see Tables I and II for a summary of results in Ref. [24]). The origin of EB in this kind of nanoparticles is not established yet, since, in this case, one cannot strictly speak of a FM coupled to an AFM material. Therefore, the observation of EB has been attributed to the freezing of a spin-glass surface layer of spins which is formed due to finite-size and surface effects.^{32, 33} However, the fact that for this kind of particles high field irreversibilities and non-saturating hysteresis loops are commonly

Another way to get a high density of interface coupling FM and AFM phases of different materials is by embedding FM particles in AFM hosts synthesized with different techniques, although in these systems no clear separation between core and a well defined shell can be made. We refer the reader to Refs. [24] (Section 3.3) and [34] for recent reviews of results in this kind of systems.

Finally, some of the largest observed EB fields have been reported for particles consisting of a FM core and an AFM (or ferrimagnetic) shell which has been grown around the core by chemical modification (usually partial oxidation) of the FM material. Among them, some particular combinations have deserved special attention as Co/CoO, where the EB effect was first described by Meiklejohn and Bean^{19, 20, 35} and revisited some decades later by Gangopadhyay et al.36,37 and later by Peng and co-workers.³⁸⁻⁴² More recent studies of EB phenomenology in Co/CoO nanoparticles are listed in what follows Refs. [25, 26, 43-62]. Other core/shell particle systems having Co and other oxides have also been studied such as NiCo/NiCoO,63 Co/CoN,64 Co/MnO,65 Co80Ni20/oxide66,67 and CoPt/CoO.68 Studies of iron oxidized particles such as $Fe_{3}O_{4}/FeO_{5}^{69,70}$ Fe/ γ -Fe₂O₃ (Refs. [71–79]) and Fe/Fe₂O (Refs. [77, 80–86]) have also reported a variety of effects related to EB. Let us mention also the cases of Ni/NiO,87-93 Cr_2O_3/CrO_2 ,⁹⁴ ZnFe₂O₄/CoFe₂O₄,⁹⁵ FeCo/CoFeO,⁹⁶ and also recently FePt/MnO,97 and FePt/Fe₃O₄.98,99 There has been also recent reports of EB in unconventional morphologies such as AFM MnO (core)/ferrimagnetic (FIM) Mn₃O₄ (shell),^{100a-c} FIM CoFe₂O₄ (core)/AFM Mn (shell)¹⁰¹ nanoparticles, Fe₃O₄/Co nanocables,^{102,103} and even Fe/Co oxidized particles encapsulated in a ferritin cage.104

3. EB PHENOMENOLOGY

Although the main indication of the existence of exchange bias is the observation of shifted hysteresis loops along the field axis after field cooling across the Neél temperature of the AFM T_N , some other macroscopic effects usually accompany the observation of loop shifts. In what follows, we will summarize the main experimental observations related to EB peculiar to core/shell nanoparticles, comparing them with similar results observed in layered systems when possible.

3.1. Coercivity Increase

The most usual is the increase in the coercive field $H_{\rm C}$ after field cooling observed below $T_{\rm N}$, which is related to the unidirectional anisotropy induced on the FM by the field cooling process. Increased coercivities should appear only when the anisotropy of the AFM component is small compared with the exchange coupling with the FM component. In this case, partial rotation of the spins of the AFM shell, which are dragged by the FM core spins during the hysteresis loop, is expected resulting in increased $H_{\rm C}$. A two times increase was found in for 13 nm Co/CoO in Ref. [47] and also in Ref. [105].

3.2. Particle Size Dependence

As in the case of thin film systems, where the exchange bias field H_{eb} is found to depend both on the thickness of the FM and AFM layers, EB effects in nanoparticles should depend on the particle size (core diameter $D_{\rm C}$) and the thickness of the AFM shell $D_{\rm Sh}$. The dependence of $H_{\rm eb}$ on the particle core size should be similar to that on the thickness of the FM layer in thin film systems and, therefore, $H_{\rm eb}$ should increase when reducing the particle size $H_{\rm eb} \sim 1/D_{\rm C}$. This trend was first reported in oxide passivated Co particles^{36, 37} in the size range of 5–35 nm and later confirmed by Peng and co-workers38, 39, 41, 42 on oxide coated Co/CoO particles with sizes 6-13 nm obtaining EB fields as large as 10.2 kOe for the smallest particles and a coercivity of 5 kOe. This has also been observed in oxygen passivated Fe particles with diameters of 6-15 nm,^{71,72} and in Fe/y-Fe₂O₃ particles.^{76,79} Moreover, a critical particle size below which EB is absent for any ratio of ferromagnetic and antiferromagnetic constituents has been reported⁵⁶ for Co/CoO 3 nm nanoparticles embedded in Al₂O₃. The reason is that, due to the large surface-to-volume ratio below the critical size, the exchange energy at the FM-AFM interface becomes smaller than both the effective Zeeman energy of the FM and the anisotropy energy of the AFM. In a later study on a sample consisting of 2.5 nm Co clusters embedded in a CoO matrix, the same authors performed a more complete study for samples with different oxide layer thicknesses.⁵⁷ In fact, some authors have also reported an upper critical

size (40 nm for the CoNi/CoO particles embedded in PVC of Ref. [67]) for the observation of EB. In another study of CoFe₂O₄ particles¹⁰⁶ with diameters 15-48 nm a nonmonotonic size dependence of H_{eb} , similar to what is observed in $H_{\rm C}$, has been observed (although at much higher temperature of 77 K), with an increase with particle size up to a peak at around 27 nm followed by a subsequent decrease and vanishing for 40 nm particles. More recently, a study by Boubeta et al.⁷⁸ on oxidized Fe particles with diameters ranging from 5 to 13 nm have confirmed the disappearance of EB below a critical diameter of 5 nm and attributed this effect to the decreasing thickness of the spin-glass-like layer when decreasing the nanoparticle size. However, in the oxidized Fe particles studied by Ceylan et al.,86 the small particles (7.5 nm in diameter) were found to have much higher $H_{\rm EB}$ than the big ones (13 nm in diameter), probably due to the increased relative effect of the AFM shell and the more amorphous structure of the shell in the smallest particles. onal Laboratory

3.3.4 Shell Thickness Dependence

98 21:13:30 Fewer studies have focused on the role played by the shell thickness, since the formation of oxidized phases cannot be easily controlled independently of the core size. As indicated by some models of EB for thin films, 107-115 there should be a minimum critical shell thickness for the observation of a loop shift, since the anisotropy energy per unit area of the AFM has to be larger than the interfacial exchange energy for EB to exist. Above this limiting thickness, H_{eb} should increase with D_{Sb} up to a critical shell thickness above which it would become independent of $D_{\rm Sh}$. This has been partially corroborated by several works on nanoparticles of different compositions in which samples prepared by the same technique but different degrees of oxidation were compared.^{51, 55, 57, 63, 81-85} Moreover, the critical shell thickness in nanoparticles should depend on the anisotropy of the AFM as was first established in bilayers by Lund et al.¹¹⁶

3.4. Training Effects

A less studied effect, first described for thin films¹¹⁷ but also observed in nanoparticles, is the so-called training effect, which is observed when the hysteresis loop are successively repeated a number of times *n* after FC. H_{eb} gradually decreases with *n* in thin films, reflecting the deviation of the AFM spin structure at the interface layer from its equilibrium configuration.^{118, 119} The relaxation of the frozen spins along the cooling field direction reduces the effective pinning energy, resulting in a decrease of H_{eb} with the number of field cycles. Moreover, the bias field increase with increasing sweep rate of the magnetic field has been described by a dynamically generalized theory based on triggered relaxation, in excellent agreement with the experiments.^{120–122} A quantitative explanation based on the Kolmogorov-Avrami model describing the dynamics of AFM layers¹²³ seems to describe correctly experimental data on the $H_{\rm eb}(t)$ dependence. Also the symmetry of the anisotropy in the AFM seems to be crucial for the understanding of training effects.¹²⁴

In core/shell nanoparticles, this training effect is characterized by a decrease of the coercive field on the descending field branch of the loop, whereas the ascending branch is usually retraced on succesive cyclings. Moreover, the training rate seems to depend strongly on the properties, namely the AFM or ferrimagnetic character, of the oxide shells. Thus, whereas in some Co/CoO particle systems the training is more pronounced after the second cycle,^{41, 57, 61} in some Fe/Fe oxide particle systems,⁸² the training effect is only decreased to about 89% after the 14th cycle (see also Refs. [76, 125]). Clearly related to training effects is the observation of aging effects on H_{eb} when the hysteresis loops are measured at different waiting times after the cooling field is applied.¹²⁶

3.5. Temperature Dependence

Of course, both H_{eb} and H_C are thermal dependent quantities. Since the AFM or ferrimagnetic magnetic order at the particle shell, which is at the origin of the existence of EB, is degraded by temperature, EB should disappear when approaching the ordering temperature of the shell T_N , which is lower than the Curie temperature T_C of the FM core. In fact, for most experimental systems, EB disappears at a so-called blocking temperature T_B lower than T_N , although this is not necessarily true for H_C , for which finite values higher than those obtained after ZFC are usually observed up to T_N .¹²⁷

For thin films, it has been argued that the difference between $T_{\rm B}$ and $T_{\rm N}$ depends on the AFM layer thickness and is not related to finite-size effects on $T_{\rm N}$.¹²⁸ However, in particle systems, this has been attributed to the SP behavior of the AFM oxide shell at a temperature lower than the $T_{\rm N}$ of the shell, which might be composed of very small crystallites.^{37, 45, 48} With respect to the exact T dependence, in thin films, linear dependencies of both quantities are usually observed^{127, 129, 130} in accordance with the random field model of Malozemoff.131-133 This is not always the case for core/shell nanoparticles, for which faster than linear decays of H_{eb} and H_C have been reported for Co/CoO particles,37,41,48 although quasi-linear dependencies are also found.⁵⁹ A law of the kind $H_{eb}(T) =$ $H_{\rm eb}(0)(1-T/T_{\rm N})^n$ with n = 3/2 has been shown^{43, 45, 47} to fit experimental data on Co/CoO particles, which is in accordance with the predictions of a model for polycrystalline bilayers¹³⁴ that takes into account the thermal instability of the AFM shell. It must also be remembered that, when dealing with nanoparticle systems, other factors apart form the structural ones, intrinsic to the particle, such as the volume distribution, randomness of the anisotropy

axes and the existence interparticle interactions¹ may influence the thermal dependence of both H_{eb} and H_{C} .

3.6. Cooling Field Dependence

There is no general trend for the dependence of $H_{\rm eb}$ on the cooling field magnitude in layered systems. Depending on the details of the microscopic structure of the interface and the AFM layer and the preparation conditions, both a slight decrease¹³⁵ or increase¹⁰⁸ of $H_{\rm eb}$ with increasing *T* have been reported. However, some systems²¹ display loops shifts towards positive field values instead of to negative fields for large cooling fields. This effect has been argued to be possible when the coupling at the interface is AFM. Estimations of the crossover field have been given,^{136–139} and experiments have also proved the validity of the hypothesis in several bilayered systems.^{127, 140–144}

Field cooling dependencies have been reported only recently in core/shell nanoparticles. In CoFe₂O₄ particles, 106 H_{eb} has been found to increase with the cooling field for values of $H_{\rm FC}$ up to 5000 Oe while, for higher fields, a slight decrease is observed accompanied by a decrease in the vertical loop shift. On the other hand, while for Co/CoO nanoparticles⁴⁹ H_{eb} continue to increase for fields up to 5 T with values of the order of 1-2 kOe at 300 K, for Fe/FeO nanoparticles, 70, 73, 145 H_{eb} presents a maximum at a field cooling value around 5 kOe which increases with decreasing T. In this case, H_{eb} decreases with further increasing the cooling field, reaching a value of only 250 Oe at 5 T and 5 K. The authors argued that the appearance of the maximum is due to the glassy magnetic nature of the oxide phase at the shell, which might be destroyed by increasing magnetic fields or temperatures. A similar behaviour has also been reported in phaseseparated LSCO perovskite.¹⁴⁶ A clear-cut interpretation for these systems is still lacking.

MERS

Argonne Nation

Thu, 19 Jun 2

IP:146.1

3.7. Asymmetry of the Hysteresis Loop

Another commonly observed feature in bilayers is an asymmetry between the descending and increasing field branches of the loops after FC, which has been related to different magnetization reversal mechanisms in each of the branches. While in the descending field branch reversal takes place usually by uniform rotation, in the increasing field branch, reversal by nucleation and propagation of domain walls or non-uniform structures seems to be the dominant mechanism. Different techniques, sensitive to microscopic magnetic configurations of the FM and AFM, have confirmed these different reversal mechanisms. First studies on this issue were performed in FeNi/FeMn films by magneto-optical methods^{147, 148} and in MnF₂/Fe^{149, 150} and CoO/Co bilayers^{127, 151–153} by polarized neutron reflectometry. Later on, also X-ray photoemission microscopy has been used in Fe/MnPd films,154 timeresolved Kerr magnetometry in FeF₂/Fe bilayers¹⁵⁵ and neutron scattering in patterned Co/CoO nanostructures.¹⁵⁶ Recently, the origin of asymmetric loops in some particular systems has been ascribed to the competition between the FM and the interfacial FM-AFM exchange anisotropies^{157, 158} and different reversal processes in both loop branches have also been revealed by SXRMS and techniques in perpendicularly coupled exchange coupled films¹⁵⁹ and by MOKE in Fe/MnF₂ bilayers.¹⁶⁰

Asymmetries in the shape of the hysteresis loops of core/shell particles are also evident in some systems, but, in this case, present experimental techniques cannot easily give information about the microscopic mechanisms involved in the reversal processes because of the particle size dispersion always present in samples. For this purpose, experiments being able to measure magnetic properties of a single nanoparticle (in the spirit of those performed by Wernsdorfer and co-workers^{161–163}) would help to clarify this controversial issue.

Argonne Nation

3.8. Vertical Loop Shifts

In some systems, shifts along the magnetization axes have also been reported^{140, 164} that have been related to induced magnetic moments. This vertical shift depends on the cooling field (it may be negative for low $H_{\rm FC}$ and positive for large $H_{\rm FC}$) and the microstructure of AFM layer. Recently, X-ray magnetic circular dichroism (XMCD) experiments on Ni/FeF₂ bilayers have proved that the vertical shift is due to the existence of uncompensated Fe pinned moments in the AFM.¹⁴³ Huang and co-workers¹⁴⁴ have observed linear dependence of the exchange field on the magnetization shift in ZnCo_{0.07}O/NiO layers, proving the role of uncompensated pinned spins on the observation of the effect. Some core/shell nanoparticles also display this phenomenology. Vertical shifts have been reported⁹⁶ for Ni/NiO,^{87, 88} Co/CoO,^{49, 56, 57, 61} Fe/Fe₂O₃ (Refs. [75, 76, 86]) and in milled Fe/MnO₂ (Ref. [165]) particles, with values much higher than those reported for bilayers. The linear dependence of the vertical shifts measured at different temperatures on H_{eb} found in Refs. [49, 75] indicates that the vertical shifts are proportional to the number of net frozen spins. A nonmonotonic dependence of the shifts on the particle size and cooling field, in agreement with that found for $H_{\rm eb}$, has been reported by Mumtaz et al.¹⁰⁶

3.9. Nature of the Interface Coupling

Recently, several spectroscopic techniques have provided insight on the structure and magnetic behavior of the interface spins at a microscopic level, demonstrating the crucial role played by uncompensated interfacial spins on EB in several bilayered thin film systems^{154, 159, 166–170} and also demonstrating unambiguously the existence of domain walls in the FM parallel to the AF/FM interface.¹⁷¹ Similar techniques applicable to nanoparticles such as X-ray absorption and XMCD have also been used to study Fe oxide passivated iron nanoparticles.¹⁷² The relative sign of the metal and oxide related dichroism allows to conclude that the coupling across the interface is FM. This finding is opposed to the situation at the Fe(110)/Fe₃O₄ interface, where an AFM coupling was found.¹⁷³ Presence of uncompensated Co magnetic moments at the interface of a 2–2.5 nm CoO shell surrounding a metallic fcc-like 7–8 nm Co core was also evidenced by XMCD.^{44, 47}

3.10. Other Recent Observations

In this last subsection, we would like to mention some very recent experimental observations in core/shell nanoparticle systems which have given evidences of new phenomenology not mentioned in the previous subsections and that we think will estimulate further studies both from the experimental and theoretical point of views. Tracy et al.⁶¹ have reported an investigation of the role of defects on the magnetic properties of Co/CoO nanoparticles in which, by measuring magnetization and thermoremanence curves under ingenious FC protocols with intermediate field reversals, they are able to show that the defect moments freeze at low temperature and have a distribution of melting temperatures and that they dominate EB at low temperature, exhibiting also a thermal memory effect. The role of dilution on the AFM have also been studied in bilayers.^{174, 175} Both experimental and simulation results confirm an enhancement of $H_{\rm eb}$ with increasing defect concentration.

Nogués et al.²⁶ have demonstrated that the magnetic properties of Co/CoO nanoparticles embedded in an Al₂O₃ matrix, depend strongly on the in-plane coverage, even in the diluted regime. In particular, the authors have found that both H_C and H_{eb} radically increase with increasing coverage. The experiments allow the authors to conclude that these observations cannot be accounted by dipolar interactions between the cores and should be attributed to shell mediated interactions when particles become in contact. This would also help to explain the scatter of values for H_C and H_{eb} found in the literature.

Very recently, there have been some studies reporting EB in inverted core-shell MnO/Mn₃O₄ nanoparticles.^{100a-c} A study of CoO granular films deposited on layered FM structures by Gruyters⁶² have shown that EB in this system can be explained by the spin-glass-like state in the nanoparticles constituting the CoO film without the need for core/shell structure. These results show that pinning effects in EB systems are not only related to uncompensated spins, but may arise due to a frozen state in the AFM similar to a spin-glass. Moreover, the deduced unusually large uncompensated magnetization has no simple quantitative relation to H_{eb} , a fact that requires further theoretical development in order to be understood. The same author has proposed a model,¹⁷⁶ based on the random magnetic anisotropy of CoO nanoparticles, according to which

the observation of EB can be attributed to an interaction between the AFM order and uncompensated spins in the AFM material without explicitly invoking the exchange coupling to a FM.

Another study that will hopefully provide a new direction for studies of EB is that by Ali and co-workers¹⁷⁷ on a Co/CuMn bilayer system, which has evidenced the possibility of observing most of the phenomenology associated to EB using a spin-glass material instead of conventional AFM. At striking difference form FM/AFM bilayers, a change in sign of the bias field just below the blocking temperature has been found in this system, indicating that the indirect RKKY exchange within the pinning layer may account for the observed effects. One may wonder if core/shell particles with similar morphologies could also give surprising new effects.

4. MODELS AND SIMULATIONS

Some microscopic models for bilayers have undertaken or calculations of EB fields under certain assumptions,^{178, 179} 13 numerical studies based on a mean field approach¹⁸⁰ 20 or Monte Carlo (MC) simulations^{181–183} making different assumptions about the interface. However, only very recently, some works partially addressing the EB phenomenology in nanostructures have been published.^{184, 185a–d}

4.1. Model of Core/Shell Particle

In order to understand what is the microscopic origin of all the phenomenology associated to EB effects presented in the preceding section, we have developed a model for a single nanoparticle with core/shell structure which captures the main ingredients that are believed to be necessary for the observation of EB. A schematic drawing of the particle is shown in Figure 1. Atomic spins are considered to sit on the nodes of a sc lattice and the particle is built by



Fig. 1. (Color online) Schematic drawing of model of a core/shell nanoparticle of total radius *R* used in the MC simulations. The spins sit on the nodes of a sc lattice. The AFM shell has width $R_{\rm Sh}$ (green and yellow spins) and the FM core (blue spins) a radius $R_{\rm C} = R - R_{\rm Sh}$. The core/shell interface (light blue and yellow spins) is formed by the core (shell) spins having nearest neighbors on the shell (core).

considering the spins inside a sphere of radius R (measured in multiples of the unit cell dimensions a) centered in on of the lattice nodes. Three regions are distinguished inside the particle: a core with radius $R_{\rm C}$, a shell of thickness $R_{\rm Sh} = R - R_{\rm C}$ and the core/shell interface that is formed by the core (shell) spins having nearest neighbors on the shell (core). In most of the results presented in the following, we have considered a fixed particle size R = 12a an a shell of thickness $R_{\rm Sh} = 3a$. Taking a = 0.3 nm, such a particle corresponds to typical real dimensions $R \simeq 4$ nm and $R_{\rm Sh} \simeq 1$ nm and contains 5575 spins, of which 45% are on the surface. Since we are interested in studying magnetic properties observed in real core/shell particles, we will consider that the core of the particle is made of a FM material and that the outer shell is an AFM. Different characteristic microscopic parameters, such as exchange and anisotropy, will be considered in the three regions, with fixed values at the core and shell regions and that will be varied at the interface in order to study what is its specific role in establishing EB properties.

139. To account for the finite values of anisotropy in real 20 systems, we have considered a model of Heisenberg classical spins \vec{S}_i , interacting according to the following microscopic Hamiltonian

$$H/k_{\rm B} = -J_{\rm C} \sum_{\langle i, j \rangle \in {\rm C}} \vec{S}_i \cdot \vec{S}_j - J_{\rm S} \sum_{\langle i, j \rangle \in {\rm Sh}} \vec{S}_i \cdot \vec{S}_j$$
$$-J_{\rm Int} \sum_{\langle i \in {\rm C}, j \in {\rm Sh} \rangle} \vec{S}_i \cdot \vec{S}_j - k_{\rm C} \sum_{i \in {\rm C}} (S_i^z)^2$$
$$-k_{\rm S} \sum_{i \in {\rm Sh}} (S_i^z)^2 - \sum_{i=1}^N \vec{h} \cdot \vec{S}_i \qquad (1)$$

The first three terms describe the nearest-neighbor exchange interactions between the spins with different values of the exchange constants at the different particle regions. Core spin are FM with $J_{\rm C} > 0$, whereas spins in the shell are AFM with $J_{\rm S} < 0$. The values of these constants will be kept constant and fixed arbitrarily to $J_{\rm C} = 10$ and $J_{\rm Sh} = -0.5J_{\rm C}$, which just fix the Curie temperature of the FM to $T_{\rm C} = 29$ K and the Neél temperature of AFM to $T_{\rm N} = 14.5$ K, a value lower than $T_{\rm C}$ as is the case in most oxides with respect to their native materials. Finally, for spins the exchange constant at the interface $J_{\rm Int} \leq 0$ will be allowed to vary between 0 and $\pm J_{\rm C}$ in order to study the role played by the coupling across the core/shell interface on magnetic properties.

The fourth and fifth terms correspond to the on-site uniaxial anisotropy with $k_{\rm C}$ and $k_{\rm Sh}$ the values of the anisotropy constants at the core and at the shell. They can be related to values in real units through the correspondence

$$k_{\rm C} = \frac{K_{\rm C}V}{N_{\rm C}}, \quad k_{\rm Sh} = \frac{K_{\rm Sh}S}{N_{\rm Sh}}$$
(2)

REVIEW

where $K_{\rm C}$ and $K_{\rm Sh}$ are the anisotropy constants in units of energy per unit volume (V) or surface (S) of the particle. The value of $k_{\rm C}$ will be fixed to $k_{\rm C} = 1$ K, which just sets the value of the anisotropy field of the FM core, whereas the anisotropy at the AFM shell has to be higher than that in the core as required to pin the AFM spins during the hysteresis loops so that EB is observed. Therefore, we fix $k_{\rm Sh} = 10$ K, which is also in agreement with the reported enhanced surface anisotropies due reduced local coordination at the outer particle shells.^{186, 187} Finally, the last term is the Zeeman energy coupling to an external magnetic field H, where $h = \mu H/k_{\rm B}$ denotes the field strength in temperature units, with μ the magnetic moment of the spin.

Based on this Hamiltonian, we have performed Monte Carlo simulations using Metropolis algorithm. As for the spin updates, we use a combination of the trial steps which has proved useful for Heisenberg spins with finite anisotropies as described elsewhere.^{188, 189} Delivered

4.2. Field Cooled States

First, we will study the magnetic state of the particle after a field cooling process with the purpose to characterize the magnetic order induced on the interfacial spins. Our protocol to simulate the field cooling process is as follows. We start the simulations from a high temperature $T_0 > T_N$ disordered state in which the spins are pointing in random directions with zero net magnetization. The temperature is then reduced in constant steps $\delta = 0.1$ K down to the final temperature T = 0.1 K in the presence of a magnetic field $h_{\rm FC} = 4$ K applied along the easy-axis direction. At each temperature, the magnetization is averaged over a number of 10000 MC steps after 10000 MC steps used for thermalization, using the usual heat bath dynamics for continuous spins.

As an example, the thermal dependence of the normalized magnetization along the field direction is shown in Figure 2 for a particle with AFM or FM interface coupling $J_{\text{Int}} = \mp 0.5 J_{\text{C}}$. In this figure, the contributions of the spins in the core $(M_{\rm C})$, in the shell $(M_{\rm Sh})$ and at the interface (M_{Int}) to the total magnetization M_{T} , normalized to the total number of spins in the corresponding region, have been plotted separately. As it can be seen in the main panels, during the cooling process, the core spins progressively order ferromagnetically as indicated by the increase of $M_{\rm C}$ towards 1. At the same time, as T is reduced below the Neél temperature of the shell, the AFM order is also established in the shell spins, although a finite value of $M_{\rm Sh}$ remains at the lowest temperature due to the noncompensation between sublattices caused by the finite-size and spherical shape of the particle. Most importantly, independently of the nature of the coupling between the core and shell spins, the interfacial spins are not compensated, as indicated by the finite magnetization attained at low T,



Fig. 2. (Color online) Thermal dependence of the normalized magnetizations of a core/shell particle when cooling form a disordered state at $T > T_{\rm N}$ down to T = 0.1 in the presence of an external magnetic field $h_{\rm FC} = 4$ K. The values of the exchange coupling at the interface are (a) $J_{\rm int} = -0.5J_{\rm C}$ and (b) $J_{\rm int} = +0.5J_{\rm C}$. The different curves correspond to the contributions of the core $M_{\rm C}$, shell $M_{\rm Sh}$ and interface $M_{\rm int}$ spins to the total magnetization $M_{\rm T}$. Insets display the contributions of only the interfacial shell spins to $M_{\rm Int} (M_{\rm Sh}^{\rm int}$, in circles) and, among these, the ones having 1 (black), 2 (red) and 3 (green) nearest-neighbors in the core.

which, of course, is lower in the AFM case ($M_{\text{Int}} = 0.37$) than in the FM one ($M_{\text{Int}} = 0.605$).

In order to gain deeper understanding on the origin of this net interface magnetization, first notice that the interfacial spins at the core are all pointing in the field direction after the FC process, as can be seen in the spin configuration presented in Figure 3(a). Therefore, uncompensated moments must be originated at the shell interfacial region. We show in the insets of Figure 2 the contributions to M_{Int} of the interfacial spins at the particle shell in the curve labeled $M_{\text{Sh}}^{\text{Int}}$ (in circles) and in, Figures 3(b–d), the configurations at the interface region of core (shell) spins having 1, 2, 3 nn in the shell (core). Comparing the insets in panels (a) and (b), we see that the sign of the net magnetization at the shell interface is in accordance with sign of the interface coupling. Further inspection of the contributions of spins having different number of nn in

J. Nanosci. Nanotechnol. 8, 2761–2780, 2008



Fig. 3. (Color online) (a) Spin configuration of an equatorial cut of the particle parallel to the FC direction attained after the field cooling process described in Figure 2(a). Core spins are dark blue, spins at the shell are green while inteface core and shell spins have been colored in light blue and yellow. (b–d) Configurations of the core (shell) spins at the interface having 1, 2 or 3 nearest neighbors in the shell (core).

the core shown in Figures 3(b-d), allows us to conclude that the aligning effect of the cooling field is more effective for the spins with lower number of nn in the AFM case and for those with more nn in the FM case. It can also be seen that the major contribution to the net interface magnetization comes from the shell spins with 3 nn in the core (see Fig. 3(d)), independently of the sign of J_{Int} . As it can be concluded from the preceding observations, the geometric structure and magnetic ordering of the interface in a core/shell nanoparticle is more intricate than in the case of FM/AF coupled bilayers due to the roughness inherent to the geometry of the interface (see Figs. 3(b-d)). At difference from bilayers, interfacial spins may have different number of neighbors depending on their position and, therefore, the interface spins at the shell present regions with either local compensated or uncompensated magnetic order.

4.3. FC Hysteresis Loops

In order to study the phenomenology associated to EB effects, we have also performed simulations of hysteresis loops following a protocol that mimics the experimental one: configurations obtained at the lowest temperature after the FC process described in the preceding section are used as the starting state, then the hysteresis loops are recorded by cycling the magnetic field from h = 4 K to h = -4 K in steps $\delta h = -0.1$ K and the different quantities averaged during 200 MC steps per spin at every field

after other initial 200 MC steps that are discarded for thermalization. Hysteresis loops obtained from a zero field cooled (ZFC) state have also been simulated starting from a demagnetized state at the measuring temperature, then following the first magnetization curve up to h = 4 K and, finally, performing the hysteresis loop as described before.

Typical ZFC and FC hysteresis loops are shown in Figure 4 (upper panels) for two values of the interface coupling $J_{\text{Int}}/J_{\text{C}} = -0.5, +0.5$. Compared to the loops obtained from ZFC state, the loops obtained after FC are shifted towards negative field values and have slightly increased coercivity (see Fig. 1(a)), independently of the sign of the interfacial exchange coupling. The values of the coercive fields for the decreasing and increasing field branches will be denoted by $h_{\rm C}^-$ and $h_{\rm C}^+$, respectively. Therefore, the coercive field and the EB fields are defined as $h_{\rm C} = (h_{\rm C}^+ - h_{\rm C}^-)/2$ and $h_{\rm eb} = (h_{\rm C}^+ + h_{\rm C}^-)/2$, respectively. The origin of the shift in the FC case can be better understood by looking at the contribution of interface spins belonging to the shell, $M_{\rm Sh}^{\rm Int}$, to the total magnetization as displayed in the middle panels of Figure 4. where the bottom panels display the contribution to the hysteresis loop of interfacial shell spins having 1, 2 and 3 nn in the core.

As we have previously revealed by the detailed inspection of the microscopic configurations attained after FC, the interfacial spins at the shell acquire a negative ($J_{\text{Int}} < 0$) or positive ($J_{\text{Int}} > 0$) net magnetization after FC, in both



Fig. 4. (Color online) Hysteresis loops for a particle with radius R = 12 a obtained from a ZFC state and after FC down to T = 0.1 in a field $h_{\rm FC}$ for $J_{\rm Sh} = -0.5J_{\rm C}$ and $J_{\rm Int} = -(+)0.5J_{\rm C}$ in the left (right) column. Panels (a) display the total normalized magnetization component along the field direction. Panels (b) show the normalized contributions of the shell spins at core/shell interface to the total magnetization of the loop. Panels (c) show the contribution of the interfacial spins at the shell to $M_{\rm Sh}^{\rm Sh}$ having 1, 2 or 3 nn in the core.

cases higher than the one attained after ZFC, although more pronounced for the AFM coupling case. This net magnetic moment, induced by the geometrical symmetry breaking and the alignment of groups of spins into the field direction, generates local fields on the core spins that point into the same direction as the external field, causing the shift of the hysteresis loops.

To further support this observation, we note that the hysteresis loops are shifted by the same amount but towards the positive field axis when cooling in a field applied in a direction negative with respect to the measuring field (see for example the dashed lines in Figure 6 for $J_{\text{Int}}/J_{\text{C}} =$ -0.5, -1). These observations reflect that, after the FC process, a fraction of the interfacial spins ($\approx 15\%$ of the interface spins at the shell) have been pinned along a direction compatible with the core/shell exchange interaction, as corroborated also by the vertical shifts in the $M_{\rm Sh}^{\rm Int}$ loops (to be commented below). This is no longer true for the ZFC case, for which a high fraction of interfacial spins follows the reversal of the FM core, as reflected by the change in sign of $M_{\rm Sh}^{\rm Int}$ along the hysteresis loop. Moreover, FC hysteresis loops obtained for the same particles but without increased anisotropy at the AFM shell (performed setting $k_{Sh} = 1$) display no EB but, instead, have increased coercive fields compared to ZFC loops. In this case, no interfacial shell spins are pinned and, during reversal, they are dragged by the core spins due to the dominance of exchange coupling over anisotropy energy. This observation demonstrates that high anisotropy AFM are required to obtain exchanged biased loops. as explained in more detail in our recent simulations of hysteresis loops for different $k_{\rm S}$ values.^{185b}

It turns out that disorder and frustration at the surface induced by radial anisotropy and finite-size effects alone are not enough to produce sizable loops shifts as simulations performed for particles with no AF shell demonstrate.¹⁹⁰

4.4. Quantifying h_{eb} : Microscopic Origin of EB

One of the most controversial points in the EB research concerns the evaluation of the loop shifts from a model of the system at hand. Different theories and models usually predict EB shifts that differ by orders of magnitude from that measured experimentally. An archetypical example is the expression first derived by Meiklejohn and Bean (MB)^{19, 20, 35} for a bilayer that reads

$$H_{\rm eb} = \frac{J_{\rm eb}}{\mu_0 M_{\rm F} t_{\rm F}} \tag{3}$$

where J_{eb} is the interfacial exchange energy per unit area and M_F , t_F are the magnetization and thickness of FM layer, respectively. Although this expression describes correctly the linear decrease of H_{eb} with t_F , it fails in the quantitative prediction of most of the measured loop shifts, the reasons being, essentially, that the FM/AFM interface

is supposed to be fully uncompensated and ideally smooth and that the AFM is considered to be single domain with spins that remain unchanged during the reversal of the FM. Other models based on refined versions of the MB model gave improved expressions for H_{eb} that agreed more reasonably with experimental values in some layered systems. Let us briefly recall that the model by Malozemoff,^{131–133} that incorporated the roughness of the interface as a random field acting on the FM layer and a model by Mauri¹⁹¹ that, following the pioneering work by Neél,¹⁹² accounted for the possibility of domain wall formation in the AFM, gave modified expressions for the EB field of the kind $H_{\rm eb} \sim \Delta \sigma_{\rm AF} / \mu_0 M_{\rm F} t_{\rm F}$ ($\Delta \sigma_{\rm AF}$ being the domain wall energy density in the AFM), which result in reduced values with respect to the MB model (see also the models by Kiwi et al.^{28a, 138, 139} and Stamps and co-workers^{27, 193}).

In spite of the profusion of models presented above, none of them takes into account the evolution of the spin structure of the FM and the AFM along the hysteresis loops and this is the reason for their lack of agreement with experiments. More microscopic approaches such as the 20 work by Takano et al.¹⁷⁸ in which, by calculating the density of interfacial uncompensated spins in permalloy/CoO bilayers, the authors predicted the correct magnitude of the exchange field as well as the observed inverse dependence on interfacial grain size, have been more successful. More recently, a semi-quantitative account of the EB field magnitude has been presented in a simplified model for Co nanoparticles embedded in a CoO matrix.¹⁹⁴ In order to link the measured loop shifts to the microscopic details of the samples, Monte Carlo and micromagnetic simulations based on microscopic models¹⁹⁵ have proved useful. Among them, let us mention here that, to our knowledge, only the domain state (DS) model proposed by Nowak and collaborators^{130, 181, 196-198} have been able to establish a numerical correspondence between H_{eb} and microscopic parameters by proving that H_{eb} is proportional to the irreversible domain state magnetization of the AFM interface layer $m_{\rm IDS}$ as $H_{\rm eb} = J_{\rm Int} m_{\rm IDS} / l \mu_o \mu$, where l is the FM layer thickness and μ the atomic magnetic moment.

In the case of a core/shell nanoparticle, the origin of the loop shifts is more intricate to elucidate due to the peculiarities of the core/shell interface as already commented in Section 4.2, and a more detailed analysis is needed. In order to elucidate the role played by the interface in establishing the EB effect, we have studied the variation of $h_{\rm C}^-$, $h_{\rm C}^+$, $h_{\rm C}$ and $h_{\rm eb}$ with the interface exchange coupling $J_{\rm Int}$, presented in Figure 5(a) for negative $J_{\rm Int}$ values. With increasing $J_{\rm Int}$, both $h_{\rm C}^-$ and $h_{\rm C}^+$ decrease in absolute value, although they seem to reach a constant value when approaching $|J_{\rm Int}| = J_{\rm C}$. As a consequence, a decrease in $h_{\rm C}$ and an increase in $h_{\rm eb}$ is observed, with a nearly linear dependence, at least for values of $|J_{\rm Int}|$ smaller than the exchange coupling at the shell $J_{\rm Sh} = -0.5J_{\rm C}$. Similar linear dependencies have been found in the DS model and some

REVIEW



Fig. 5. (Color online) (a) Variation of the coercive fields $h_{\rm C}^-$, $h_{\rm C}^+$, $h_{\rm C}$ and the exchange bias field $h_{\rm eb}$ with the exchange coupling constant at the core/shell interface for $J_{\rm int} < 0$ for a particle with $J_{\rm Sh} = -0.5J_{\rm C}$. (b) Variation of $h_{\rm eb}$ with $J_{\rm int} < 0$ (open circles) and $J_{\rm int} > 0$ (open squares). The exchange bias fields computed from Eq. (5) as described in the text are shown as filled symbols for $J_{\rm int} < 0$ (down triangles) and $J_{\rm int} > 0$ (up triangles).

other models of bilayers.¹⁹⁹ MC simulations of a cylindrical nanodot,¹⁸⁴ also demonstrated an increase in $h_{\rm eb}$ with the scaled effective unidirectional anisotropy. For both $J_{\rm Int} \ge 0$, the values of $h_{\rm C}$ and $h_{\rm eb}$ are very similar, as can be seen in Figure 5(b). With the increase of $|J_{\rm Int}|$, core spins



Fig. 6. (Color online) Upper panels display the hysteresis loops obtained after FC down in a field $h_{\rm FC} = 4$ (circles) and $h_{\rm FC} = -4$ (dashed lines) for three values of the exchange coupling constant $J_{\rm int}$ at the core/shell interface. Lower panels show the average magnetization projection of the core spins along the field axis m_n^2 (squares) and the hysteresis loops for the component of the magnetization transverse to the field direction $M_{\rm tr}$ (circles).

become more coupled to the unpinned shell spins, therefore facilitating the magnetization reversal with the subsequent decrease in the coercivity, an observation also found in micromagnetic simulations of a model of coupled bilayers with grains in the AFM, which exhibit random uniaxial anisotropy and are weakly exchange coupled.²⁰⁰⁻²⁰² At the same time, increasing $|J_{Int}|$ while keeping the values of $J_{\rm C}$, $J_{\rm Sh}$ and $h_{\rm FC}$ constant, results in higher local exchange fields created by the uncompensated spins at the interface, causing an increase of the loop shift. Notice, however, that, increasing $|J_{Int}|$ above J_{Sh} does not result in a further increase of $h_{\rm eb}$, which seems to converge to a common value for both positive and negative J_{int} values. The reason for this departure from linearity will be comment in the next sections. Finally, let us also mention that the values of the coercive and exchange bias fields obtained from simulations are within the correct order of magnitude when expressed in real units. For example, for $J_{\text{Int}}/J_{\text{C}} \in$ -0.3, -0.5], we obtain $H_{\rm C} \approx 1.3 - 1$ T and $H_{\rm eb} \approx 0.27 - 1$ 0.43 T, which are in agreement with typical values found in studies of oxidized nanoparticles. 25, 26, 32, 37, 41, 55, 66, 73, 76

The proportionality of h_{eb} to J_{Int} should be taken as a hint for the microscopic origin of the loop shifts. As we have mentioned in previous paragraphs, the observed vertical displacements of the loops corresponding to the interface shell spins point to the existence of a net magnetization at the core/shell interface due to uncompensated pinned spins at the shell interface.¹⁸¹ If this is the case, the coercive fields after FC can be thought as the sum of the ZFC coercive field h_C^0 and the local field acting on the core spins due to the net interface magnetization of the shell spins, so that they may be computed as^{30, 179}

$$h_{\rm C}^{\pm} = h_{\rm C}^0 + J_{\rm Int} M_{\rm Int}^{\pm} \tag{4}$$

where $M_{\text{int}}^{\pm} = \sum_{i \in \{\text{Int, Sh}\}} z_i S_i^z$ is the net magnetization of the interfacial shell spins at the positive (negative) coercive fields $h_{\mathbb{C}}^{\pm}$, and z_i is the number of nearest neighbors of spin *i*. Therefore, the coercive and exchange bias fields can be written as

$$h_{\rm C} = h_{\rm C}^0 + J_{\rm Int} (M_{\rm Int}^+ - M_{\rm Int}^-)/2$$
$$h_{\rm eb} = J_{\rm Int} (M_{\rm Int}^+ + M_{\rm Int}^-)/2$$
(5)

These expressions establish a connection between the coercive fields and loop shifts observed macroscopically and microscopic quantities that, although may not be directly measured in an experiment, can be computed independently from the simulation results.

The values of $h_{\rm eb}$ obtained by inserting the $M_{\rm int}^{\pm}$ values extracted from the Figures 4(b, c) in Eq. (5) are represented as filled symbols in Figure 5(b), where we can see that the agreement with the $h_{\rm eb}$ values obtained from the hysteresis loop shifts is excellent within error bars. Recent experiments by Morel et al.²⁰³ on Co particles embedded in MnPt films have observed a clear correspondence between the measured $H_{\rm eb}$ and $M_{\rm AFM}$, the magnetization induced REVIEW

in the AFM MnPt established by suitable FC procedures, which reinforce the validity of our model. Only for $|J_{\text{Int}}| > J_{\text{Sh}}$, an increase in $|J_{\text{Int}}|$ does not result in a further increase of h_{eb} , as reflected by a departure from linearity implied by Eq. (5), which means that the interfacial net magnetization at the shell may be acting on core magnetization components transverse to the field direction.

4.5. Loop Asymmetries

In addition, a clear asymmetry between the upper and lower loop branches develops when increasing the value of the interface coupling, as it is apparent when comparing the decreasing and increasing branches of the loops in the top panels of Figure 4(a) or Figure 6. This feature can be more clearly seen by looking at the average absolute value of the magnetization projection along the field axis through the reversal process, $M_n^{\rm C} = \sum_i |\vec{S}_i \cdot \hat{z}|$, displayed in the middle panels of Figure 6 for the core spins. This quantity presents peaks centered around the coercive fields that indicate deviations of the core magnetization from the applied field direction. In the ZFC case, the peaks are centered at similar field values and they are quite narrow and almost symmetric around the minimum. However, for the FC loops, apart for the obvious shift of the peak positions, the decreasing branch peak is symmetric and narrow, while the increasing branch peak is deeper and asymmetric, enclosing bigger area under the loop curve.

Asymmetric loops are usually found in different bilayered systems^{153, 155, 158, 204-208} and are also evident in some core/shell nanoparticle systems. However, clear-cut experiments revealing the microscopic origin of this asymmetry have only been performed in the former case.^{127, 149, 209, 210} Most theories of EB for thin films, although considering the possibility of formation of domain walls during the magnetization reversal, are not able to account for origin of this asymmetry. Only in recent micromagentic simulations,182,201 an asymmetry has been observed. Also MC simulations of the DS model for a single¹⁹⁶ or twined anisotropy axes¹⁹⁷ have shown that the observed asymmetries depend on the angle between the easy axis of the AFM and the applied magnetic field. More recently, hysteresis loops computed by MC simulations of a FM cylindrical dot in contact with an AFM based in a ferromagnetic domain wall model for the interfacial coupling, exhibited also an asymmetric profile.184

However, within the context of our model, in core/shell nanoparticles, the observed loop asymmetries arise solely by the competition between the interfacial exchange coupling and the aligning effect of the magnetic field due to the intricate geometry at the interface.

4.6. Reversal Mechanisms

These observations also indicate that the loop asymmetry reflects different reversal mechanisms in both branches of

Figure 7, several snapshots of a midplane cross section parallel (upper panel) and perpendicular (lower panel) to the applied field direction, taken around the coercive fields $h_{\rm C}^{\pm}$ for $J_{\rm Int} = -0.5 J_{\rm C}$ are shown. As it is evidenced by the upper sequence of snapshots, the reversal proceeds by quasi uniform rotation along the decreasing field branch, while nucleation of reversed domains at the interface and their subsequent propagation through the core center is basically the reversal process along the increasing field branch, as evidenced by the lower sequence in Figure 7. Similar asymmetry between the loop branches has been also observed experimentally in bilayers^{127, 149, 209} and, more recently, the relevance of nonuniform reversal modes to asymmetric magnetization reversal has been evidenced by measurements of hysteresis loops with varying angle of the cooling field in Ni/NiO polycrystalline system²¹⁰ A detailed inspection of the configurations, also reveals the presence of spins at core/shell interface aligned perpendicular to the field direction for intermediate field values (see for example the snapshots for h = -2.4, 0.6in Fig. 7). This observation corroborates the interpretation of recent results of small-angle neutron scattering experiments on Fe oxidized nanoparticles, in which the anisotropy of the obtained spectra was attributed to the existence of a net magnetic component aligned perpendicularly to the field direction.^{211,212} Note that similar perpendicular couplings have been observed in thin film systems.213,214

the hysteresis loops. This can be corroborated by direct

inspection of the spin configurations along the loops. In

The microscopic origin of the different reversal mechanisms can be further clarified by looking at the behavior of the interface shell spins along the hysteresis loop (see Figs. 4(b, c)). While in the decreasing field branch there is a considerable amount of unpinned spins that are able to reverse following the core reversal, in the increasing field branch $M_{\rm Sh}^{\rm Int}$ remains constant (for $J_{\rm Int} < 0$), an indication that spins at the shell interface remain pinned, hindering uniform rotation of the core but acting as a seed for the nucleation of reversed domains.

The changes in the magnetic order at the core/shell interface and the presence of domain walls during reversal can be traced by monitoring the value of the average sum of the projection of the spin direction into the direction of the total magnetization vector along the hysteresis loops computed as

$$m_p(h) = \frac{1}{N} \sum_{i=1}^{N} \vec{S}_i(h) \cdot \vec{M}_i(h)$$
(6)

This quantity should be close to 1 if the magnetization reversal proceeds by uniform rotation of the spins, since in this case the spins remain parallel to the global magnetization direction. Deviations of $m_p(h)$ from 1 indicate the formation of non-uniform structures during the reversal process. An example of the field variation of m_p computed for all the core spins is shown in Figure 8(a), while



Fig. 7. (Color online) Snapshots of the spin configurations of a midplane cross section of the particle parallel (upper sequence) and perpendicular (lower sequence) to the applied field direction taken at selected values of fields along the descending and ascending branches close to the coercive fields (h_c^-, h_c^+) for the case $J_{\text{int}} = -0.5J_c$ shown in Figure 1(a).

in Figure 8(b) we show $m_p(h)$ for the interfacial spins, where we have plotted separately the contribution of the core spins.

During the decreasing field branch of the loop, m_p remains quite close to 1 for the core spins, except for moderate decrease for values of h close to h_c^- . The sharpness

and symmetry of the peak around $h_{\rm C}^-$ confirms that the reversal proceeds by uniform rotation. In contrast, during the increasing field branch, an increasing strong departure of m_p from 1 starting from negative field values can be clearly observed, reaching its maximum value also near $h_{\rm C}^+$. In this case, the observed peak asymmetry is indicative



Fig. 8. (Color online) Panel (a) shows the field dependence of the average spin projection of the core spins into the total magnetization direction m_p^C (squares). In panel (b), only the contribution of all the interface spins (circles) has been taken into account, while the contributions of core and shell spins at the interface are shown in squares and triangles, respectively. The field dependence of the link overlap q_L and overlap q functions for the interfacial spins at the shell (circles) and at the core (squares) is shown in the panels at the right [(c) and (d), respectively], for $J_{\text{Int}} = -0.5J_{\text{C}}$.

of the nucleation of the non-uniform domains observed in the snapshots of Figure 7. These domains are formed at those points of the core where interfacial spin have weaker values of the local exchange fields, as indicated by the more pronounced departure from 1 of $m_p^{\text{Int}}(h)$ (see Fig. 8(b)) than that corresponding to the total core magnetization (see Fig. 8(a)). The variation of m_p^{Int} for interface The origin of the loop asymmetry can be further clarified by monitoring the values the so-called overlap q(h) and link overlap $q_{\rm L}(h)$ functions along the hysteresis loops, that are a generalization of similar quantities commonly used in the spin-glass literature^{215,216} and that are defined as

$$q(h) = \frac{1}{N} \sum_{i=1}^{N} \vec{S}_i(h_{\rm FC}) \cdot \vec{S}_i(h)$$
$$q_{\rm L}(h) = \sum_{\langle ij \rangle} \frac{1}{N_l} \vec{S}_i(h_{\rm FC}) \cdot \vec{S}_j(h_{\rm FC}) \vec{S}_i(h) \cdot \vec{S}_j(h)$$
(7)

where in $q_{\rm L}(h)$ the summation is over nearest neighbors ³ Delivered by Land $N_{\rm f}^{\rm f}$ is a normalization factor that counts the number of recome Nationabonds oratory

19 Jun 20 Japs, computed only for the interfacial spins, is shown in Figures 8(c, d), where we have separated the contribution of the shell and core spins. A departure of q_L from unity is known to be proportional to the surface of reversed domains formed at field *h* and, therefore, q_L is sensible to the existence of non-uniform structures. The sharp decrease of q_L for core spins and the symmetry of the peak around the negative coercive field indicates uniform reversal. However, the progressive reduction of q_L along the increasing field branch and the asymmetry of the peak around the positive coercive field indicates the formation of reversed nuclei at the particle core that sweep the partiele during reversal.

The function q(h) measures differences of the spin configuration at field h with respect to the one attained after FC. Therefore, the decrease of q for the interface shell spins when reducing the magnetic field indicates the existence of a fraction of shell spins that reverse dragged by core spins, while the constancy of q in the ascending branch reveals the existence of spins pinned during core reversal.

4.7. Vertical Loop Shifts

Clearly correlated to the observation of EB and the loop asymmetry, the loops experience a shift along the vertical (M_z) axis which increases with $J_{\rm Int}$, as reflected in Figure 6 by the difference of the M_z values in the high field region of the two loop branches or at the remanence points. The field dependence of magnetization component transverse to the field direction, $M_{\rm tr}$ (circles in the lower panels of Fig. 6), indicates that $M_{\rm tr}$ attains values for the descending loop branch that are higher than in the ascending branch. Moreover, the $M_{\rm tr}$ values around the peaks



Fig. 9. (Color online) Snapshots of the remanent spin configurations of the upper (a, c panels) and lower (b, d panels) branches of the hystere-by sis loops showing midplane cross sections of the particle parallel (a, b) or and perpendicular to the *z* axis (c, d) for the case $J_{\text{Int}} = -J_{c}$ shown in 13 Figure 1. Dark (light) blue cones represent core (core/interface) spins while green (yellow) ones are for spins at the shell (shell/interface).

increase with increasing J_{Int} . Snapshots of the spin configurations at the remanence points of the hysteresis loops are displayed in Figure 9. They show the existence of a higher amount of core spins with transverse orientation near the interface at the lower branch (Figs. 9(b, d)) than at the upper branch. This is in agreement with the results of some experiments in oxidized particles where this vertical shift was also observed^{55, 61, 73, 76, 86, 165} and with the observation of transverse magnetization components during reversal revealed unambiguously by magneto-optical Kerr effect in bilayers.¹⁶⁰ Our simulation results above, indicate that the microscopic origin of the vertical shift resides in the different reversal mechanisms on the two loop branches due to the existence of uncompensated pinned moments at the core/shell interface that facilitate the nucleation of nonuniform magnetic structures during the increasing field branch of the loops.^{185c} The recent observation that the vertical shift may be attributed to the existence defect moments⁶¹ will be checked within the scope of our model by removing some spins at the interface or at the core of the particle, this work is in progress.

4.8. Temperature Dependence of h_{eb}

The thermal dependence of $h_{\rm eb}$ and $h_{\rm C}$ can also be studied by the MC method. Using a model for an oxidized nanoparticle similar to ours, Trohidou and co-workers²¹⁷ first computed the thermal dependence of the coercive field founding that, compared to the non-oxidized particles, there was an increase of $h_{\rm C}$ in all the temperature range and also a reversal in the size dependence of the coercivity. They also found a steeper temperature dependence of $h_{\rm C}$ when the interface anisotropy is enhanced. More recently, they have also computed thermal dependences of $h_{\rm eb}$ for several particle sizes,^{125, 185a, 218} finding a stronger temperature dependence for the bias field than for the coercive field. MC simulations of the DS model for bilayers¹⁸¹ have also found a linear decrease of $h_{\rm eb}$ vanishing below $T_{\rm N}$, in excellent agreement with experimental results.²¹⁹

The results of our finite temperature simulations for the particle with $J_{\text{Int}} = -0.5J_{\text{C}}$ are displayed in Figure 10, where the variation of h_{C}^- , h_{C}^+ , h_{C} and h_{eb} with the temperature at the end of the FC process are displayed. Let us notice first the different dependencies of h_{C}^\pm on *T*. Starting from the lowest temperature, both quantities first decrease up to 2 K aprox. However, after further increase in *T*, whereas h_{C}^- is stable up to $T_{\text{B}} = 6$ K, h_{C}^- increases, reaching a maximum at the same *T*. As a consequence, we find that h_{eb} vanishes at 6 K, while h_{C} presents a maximum at the same temperature. This seems to agree with Trohidou's results^{185a} for some of their particle sizes. This enhancement of h_{C} at the blocking temperature T_{B} where h_{eb} vanishes has also been reported for bilayered systems, but, to our knowledge, not for particles.

4.9. Other Studies

The particle size and shell thickness dependence of EB has been recently studied by us^{185b, c} and Wu et al.^{185d} and also by Trohidou and co-workers.^{185a} The last authors argue that the observation of EB depends mainly on the structure of the interface and not on its size, This is in agreement with our results, that indicate that, with increasing particle size, h_{eb} tends to decrease and h_C to increase, although with notable oscillations. They have found that a reduction of the core size for a given particle size enhances h_{eb} and reduces h_C . The same group^{74, 125} has recently performed simulations of a core/shell nanoparticle with random anisotropy directions in a FIM shell which reproduce the experimentally found training effects in Fe oxidize particles^{70, 73, 126} and also the aging of the remanent



Fig. 10. (Color online) Thermal dependence of the coercive fields $h_{\rm C}^-$, $h_{\rm C}^+$, $h_{\rm C}$ and the exchange bias field $h_{\rm eb}$ for a particle with $J_{\rm Int} = -0.5 J_{\rm C}$.

magnetization, $h_{\rm C}$ and $h_{\rm eb}$. This last quantity was found to increase with the time during which the cooling field has been applied.

The existence of training effects in layered systems has also been shown to be in agreement with experiments in MC simulations within the context of the DS model.^{130, 181} The role of imperfect interfaces in establishing the EB has also been studied in this model.¹⁹⁸ Let us also mention the works by Usov et al.,^{220–222} in which the authors compute the magnetic states and hysteresis loops of composite nanoparticles and bilayers using a quantum mechanical Hartree-Fock approximation. Also using a quantum mechanical approach, Mata et al.²²³ have suggested that quantum zero temperature fluctuations of surface spins near an AFM surface induce dipole fields that may account for the observed exchange anisotropies.

A microscopic model for interface roughness in bilayers was proposed by Almeida and Rezende,¹⁸⁰ who computed the hysteresis loops for Ising spins in a mean-field approximation. Apart from the loop shift and enhanced coercivity, they showed that the sign of the exchange bias field changes as the initial temperature of the FC process is lowered and as the cooling field is varied, in agreement with experimental reports.^{136, 224} In a model of bilayers based on a generalization of MB model that included biquadratic exchange and that accounted for the granular structure of the AFM, Hu et al.^{225–227} computed the thermal dependence of h_C and h_{eb} , in agreement with some experimental results.

MC simulations by Lederman et al.¹⁸³ for Fe/FeF₂ demonstrated that EB is generated when the AF sublattices have an unequal exchange coupling with the FM and that perpendicular order between the FM and AFM is possible for large interface exchange coupling, in agreement with previous theories.^{138, 228} In similar MC simulations, Billoni et al.²²⁹ have studied the influence of the value of exchange coupling constant at the interface on H_{eb} at different temperatures. The effect of interfacial coupling on the magnetic ordering of models of coupled bilayers was studied using MC simulations by Tsai et al.^{230, 231} and Alonso et al.,²³² and by Finazzi²³³ in a micromagnetic approach.

Within the context of a random field Ising model, Illa et al.^{234, 235} performed MC calculations of bilayers where the existence of EB was related to the fraction of enhanced broken links and was shown to be due to minor loop effects. The same approach has been used in a model that includes a partial covering of the FM/AFM interface by a non-magnetic spacer, showing its influence in perpendicular EB.^{236–238} Also based on the same model, Meilikhov and Farzetdinova²³⁹ presented a mean-field approach that allows analytical solutions. MC simulations of the related random anisotropy Ising model by Negulescu et al.²⁴⁰ showed also EB effects due to the roughness of the interface.

First principle studies specifically addressing the origin of the EB effect are scarce. However, interesting calculations of Co/FeMn bilayers by Nakamura et al.²⁴¹ using FLAPW method to incorporate noncollinear magnetic structures have demonstrated from first principles that an out-of-plane magnetic anisotropy is induced at the Co/FeMn interface, in accordance with experimental reports.

5. CONCLUDING REMARKS

We have reviewed the main phenomenology associated to EB in core/shell nanoparticles and presented details of our simulations of a model for these systems which explicitly takes into account the microscopic parameters characterizing the core/shell interface. The results of the simulations are able to account for some of the experimental observations. The obtained hysteresis loops after FC present shifts along the field axis which are directly related to the existence of a fraction of uncompensated spins at the shell interface that remain pinned during field cycling. The results of the simulations have revealed asymmetries in the hysteresis loops which, by detailed analysis of the microscopic magnetic configurations, have been linked to the occurrence of different reversal mechanisms in the two loop branches. The existence of interfacial groups of spins aligned transverse to the field direction and the above mentioned difference in the reversal mechanisms is also responsible for the vertical shift of the loops. Moreover, we have been able to establish a quantitative connection between the macroscopic magnitude of the EB fields and the microscopic value of the net magnetization of the interfacial shell spins.

In order to account for the effects that other characteristic features of real nanoparticle systems may have on the experimentally observed phenomenology, further ingredients will have to be considered in simulations of microscopic models. Among them, let us mention the intrinsic surface spin disorder and surface anisotropy, the distribution in particle sizes and randomness of the anisotropy directions and the existence of dipolar interparticle interactions in self-assembled or agglomerated particle assemblies. Finally, we hope that the possibility to perform ab initio calculations of nanoscale clusters form first principles will lead to more realistic inputs for the microsocopic parameters needed for MC and micromagnetics simulations, allowing a multiscale approach that will shed new light into the microscopic origin of the peculiar magnetic properties of nanoparticles.

Acknowledgments: We acknowledge CESCA and CEPBA under coordination of C^4 for computer facilities. This work has been supported by the Spanish MEyC through the MAT2006-03999, NAN2004-08805-CO4-01/02 and Consolider-Ingenio 2010 CSD2006-00012 projects, and the Generalitat de Catalunya through the 2005SGR00969 DURSI project. We are indebted to

J. Nogués for careful reading of the manuscript and useful comments and suggestions.

References and Notes

- 1. J. L. Dormann, D. Fiorani, and E. Tronc, <u>Adv. Chem. Phys.</u> 98, 283 (1997).
- J. I. Martín, J. Nogués, K. Liu, J. L. Vicent, and I. K. Schuller, J. Magn. Magn. Mater. 256, 449 (2003).
- 3. S. D. Bader, Rev. Mod. Phys. 78, 1 (2006).
- 4. G. A. Prinz, Science 282, 1660 (1998).
- 5. P. Moriarty, Rep. Prog. Phys. 64, 297 (2001).
- 6. R. Skomski, J. Phys.: Condens. Matter 15, R841 (2003).
- 7. D. Di Vicenzo and D. Loss, <u>J. Magn. Magn. Mater.</u> 200, 202 (1999).
- D. G. Rancourt, *Nanoparticles and the Environment* 44, 217 (2001).
 Q. A. Pankhurst, J. Connolly, S. K. Jones, and J. Dobson, *J. Phys.*
- D: Appl. Phys. 36, R167 (2003).
- 10. C. C. Berry and A. S. G. Curtis, *J. Phys. D: Appl. Phys.* 36, R198 (2003).
- 11. P. Tartaj, M. P. Morales, S. Veintemillas-Verdaguer, T. González-Carreño, and C. Serna, J. Phys. D: Appl. Phys. 36, R182 (2003) d by Inge1508 (2004).
- P. Tartaj, M. P. Morales, T. González-Carreño, S. Veintemillas, Verdaguer, and C. Serna, J. Magn. Magn. Mater. 290-291, 28 (2005).
- **13.** P. Tartaj, *Current Nanoscience* 2, 43 (2006).
- 14. X. Batlle and A. Labarta, J. Phys. D: Appl. Phys. 35, R15 (2002).
- J. L. Dormann, D. Fiorani, and E. Tronc, <u>J. Magn. Magn. Mater.</u> 202, 251 (1999).
- M. A. Willard, L. K. Kurihara, E. E. Carpenter, S. Calvin, and V. G. Harris, *Int. Mater. Rev.* 49, 125 (2004).
- 17. S. B. Darling and S. D. Bader, J. Mater. Chem. 5, 4189 (2005).
- K. M. Krishnan, A. B. Pakhomov, Y. Bao, P. Blomqvist, Y. Chun, M. Gonzales, K. Griffin, X. Ji, and B. K. Roberts, *J. Mater. Sci.* 793, 793 (2006).
- 19. W. H. Meiklejohn and C. P. Bean, Phys. Rev. 102, 1413 (1956).
- 20. W. H. Meiklejohn and C. P. Bean, Phys. Rev. 105, 904 (1957).
- 21. J. Nogués and I. K. Schuller, J. Magn. Magn. Mater. 192, 203 (1999).
- 22. A. E. Berkowitz and K. Takano, *J. Magn. Magn. Mater.* 200, 552 (1999).
- 23. J. F. Bobo, L. Gabillet, and M. Bibes, J. Phys: Condens. Matter 16, S471 (2004).
- 24. J. Nogués, J. Sort, V. Langlais, V. Skumryev, S. Suriñach, J. Muñoz, and M. Baró, *Physics Reports* 422, 65 (2005).
- V. Skumryev, S. Stoyanov, Y. Zhang, G. Hadjipanayis, D. Givord, and J. Nogués, *Nature* 423, 850 (2003).
- 26. J. Nogues, V. Skumryev, J. Sort, S. Stoyanov, and D. Givord, <u>*Phys. Rev. Lett.*</u> 97, 157203 (2006).
- 27. R. L. Stamps, J. Phys. D: Appl. Phys. 33, R247 (2000).
- 28. (a) M. Kiwi, J. Magn. Magn. Mater. 234, 584 (2001); (b) F. Radu and H. Zabel, Magnetic Heterostructures, Advances and Perspectives in Spinstructures and Spintransport, edited by H. Zabel and S. D. Bader, Springer Tracts in Modern Physics (2008), Vol. 227, pp. 97–184.
- 29. J. Fidler and T. Schrefl, J. Phys. D: Appl. Phys. 33, R135 (2000).
- **30.** O. Iglesias, X. Batlle, and A. Labarta, *Phys. Rev. B* 72, 212401 (2005).
- 31. O. Iglesias and A. Labarta, Physica B 72, 212401 (2006).
- 32. A. Punnoose, H. Magnone, M. S. Seehra, and J. Bonevich, *Phys. Rev. B* 64, 174420 (2001).
- R. Zysler, E. Winkler, M. V. Mansilla, and D. Fiorani, *Physica B* 384, 277 (2006).
- 34. J. Nogués, J. Sort, V. Langlais, S. Doppiu, B. Dieny, J. S. Muñoz, S. Suriñach, M. D. Baró, S. Stoyanov, and Y. Zhang, *Int. J. of Nanotechnology* 2, 23 (2005).
- J. Nanosci. Nanotechnol. 8, 2761–2780, 2008

- 35. W. H. Meiklejohn, J. Appl. Phys. 33, 1328 (1962).
- S. Gangopadhyay, G. C. Hadjipanayis, C. M. Sorensen, and K. J. Klabunde, *Nanostr. Mater.* 1, 449 (1992).
- S. Gangopadhyay, G. C. Hadjipanayis, C. M. Sorensen, and K. J. Klabunde, J. Appl. Phys. 73, 6964 (1993).
- D. L. Peng, K. Sumiyama, S. Yamamuro, T. Hihara, and T. J. Konno, *Phys. Status Solidi A* 172, 209 (1999).
- 39. D. L. Peng, K. Sumiyama, T. Hihara, and S. Yamamuro, <u>Appl.</u> Phys. Lett. 75, 3856 (1999).
- 40. D. L. Peng, K. Sumiyama, T. J. Konno, T. Hihara, and S. Yamamuro, *Phys. Rev. B* 60, 2093 (1999).
- **41.** D. L. Peng, K. Sumiyama, T. Hihara, S. Yamamuro, and T. J. Konno, *Phys. Rev. B* 61, 3103 (**2000**).
- **42.** K. Sumiyama, T. Hihara, D. L. Peng, and R. Katoh, *Sci. Tech. Adv. Mater.* 6, 18 (**2005**).
- **43.** U. Wiedwald, Ph.D. Thesis, Universität Duisburg-Essen, Germany (2004).
- 44. U. Wiedwald, M. Spasova, E. L. Salabas, M. Ulmeanu, M. Farle, Z. Frait, A. F. Rodriguez, D. Arvanitis, N. S. Sobal, M. Hilgendorff, and M. Giersig, *Phys. Rev. B* 68, 064424 (2003).
- 45. M. Spasova, U. Wiedwald, M. Farle, T. Radetic, U. Dahmen, M. Hilgendorff, and M. Giersig, J. Magn. Magn. Mater. 272–276, 196(1508 (2004))
- 46. U. Wiedwald, M. Cerchez, M. Farle, K. Fauth, G. Schutz, K. Zurn,
- 39 24H.-G. Boyen, and P. Ziemann, Phys. Rev. B 70, 214412 (2004).
- Thu, 19 Jun 20047. 2U. Wiedwald, J. Lindner, M. Spasova, Z. Frait, and M. Farle, *Phase Trans.* 78, 85 (2005).
 - 48. G. H. Wen, R. K. Zheng, K. K. Fung, and X. X. Zhang, J. Magn. Magn. Mater. 270, 407 (2004).
 - 49. S. M. Zhou, D. Imhoff, K. You-Zhang, and Y. Leprince-Wang, *Appl. Phys. A* 81, 115 (2005).
 - M. Verelst, T. O. Ely, C. Amiens, E. Snoeck, P. Lecante, A. Mosset, M. Respaud, J. M. Broto, and B. Chaudret, <u>*Chem. Mater.* 11, 2702</u> (1999).
 - J. M. Riveiro, J. A. De Toro, J. P. Andrés, J. A. González, T. Muñoz, and J. P. Goff, *Appl. Phys. Lett.* 86, 172503 (2005).
 - 52. J. A. De Toro, J. P. Andrés, J. A. González, P. Muñiz, T. Muñoz, P. S. Normile, and J. M. Riveiro, *Phys. Rev. B* 73, 094449 (2006).
 - 53. G. Palasantzas, S. A. Koch, T. Vystavel, and J. T. M. De Hosson, *Adv. Eng. Mater.* 7, 21 (2005).
 - 54. S. A. Koch, G. Palasantzas, T. Vystavel, J. T. M. De Hosson, C. Binns, and S. Louch, *Phys. Rev. B* 71, 085410 (2005).
 - 55. J. B. Tracy, D. N. Weiss, D. P. Dinega, and M. G. Bawendi, *Phys. Rev. B* 72, 064404 (2005).
 - A. N. Dobrynin, E. Piscopiello, G. Van Tendeloo, D. N. Ievlev, K. Temst, P. Lievens, J. Margueritat, J. Gonzalo, C. N. Afonso, S. Q. Zhou, and A. Vantomme, *Appl. Phys. Lett.* 87, 012501 (2005).
 - A. N. Dobrynin, D. N. Ievlev, C. Hendrich, K. Temst, P. Lievens, U. Hormann, J. Verbeeck, G. V. Tendeloo, and A. Vantomme, *Phys. Rev. B* 73, 245416 (2006).
 - C. Portemont, R. Morel, A. Brenac, and L. Notin, <u>J. Appl. Phys.</u> 100, 033907 (2006).
 - 59. P. S. Normile, J. A. D. Toro, J. P. Andrés, J. A. González, P. M. T. Muñoz, A. J. Barbero, and J. M. Riveiro, <u>J. Appl. Phys.</u> 100, 064312 (2006).
 - **60.** S. Rohart, C. Raufast, L. Favre, E. Bernstein, E. Bonet, and V. Dupuis, *Phys. Rev. B* 74, 104408 (**2006**).
 - 61. J. B. Tracy and M. G. Bawendi, Phys. Rev. B 74, 184434 (2006).
 - 62. M. Gruyters, Phys. Rev. Lett. 95, 077204 (2005).
 - B. Jeyadevan, C. N. Chinnasamy, O. Perales-Perez, Y. Iwasaki, A. Hobo, K. Shinoda, K. Tohji, and A. Kasuya, *IEEE Trans. Magn.* 38, 2595 (2002).
 - 64. H.-M. Lin, C. M. Hsu, Y. D. Yao, Y. Y. Chen, T. T. Kuan, F. A. Yang, and C. Y. Tung, *Nanostr. Mater.* 6, 977 (1995).
 - 65. J. V. Lierop, M. A. Schofield, L. H. Lewis, and R. J. Gambino, J. of Magn. and Magn. Mater. 264, 146 (2003).

- 66. C. Luna, M. Morales, C. Serna, and M. Vázquez, Nanotechnology 14, S293 (2004).
- 67. M. Vázquez, C. Luna, M. P. Morales, R. Sanz, C. J. Serna, and C. Mijangos, Physica B 354, 71 (2004).
- 68. A. Tomou, D. Gournis, I. Panagiotopoulos, Y. Huang, G. C. Hadjipanayis, and B. J. Kooi, J. Appl. Phys. 99, 123915 (2006).
- 69. D. Das, S. Roya, J. W. Chen, and D. Chakravorty, J. Appl. Phys. 91, 4573 (2002).
- 70. L. Del Bianco, D. Fiorani, A. M. Testa, and E. Bonetti, Phys. Rev. B 290-291, 102 (2005).
- 71. L. Del Bianco, D. Fiorani, A. M. Testa, E. Bonetti, L. Savini, and S. Signoretti, Phys. Rev. B 66, 174418 (2002).
- 72. L. Del Bianco, D. Fiorani, A. M. Testa, E. Bonetti, L. Savini, and S. Signoretti, J. Magn. Magn. Mater. 262, 128 (2003).
- 73. L. Del Bianco, D. Fiorani, A. M. Testa, E. Bonetti, and L. Signorini, Phys. Rev. B 70, 052401 (2004).
- 74. D. Fiorani, L. Del Bianco, A. M. Testa, and K. N. Trohidou, Phys. Rev. B 73, 092403 (2006).
- 75. R. K. Zheng, G. H. Wen, K. K. Fung, and X. X. Zhang, J. Appl. Phys. 95, 5244 (2004).
- 76. R. K. Zheng, G. H. Wen, K. K. Fung, and X. X. Zhang, Phys. Rev. B 69, 214431 (2004).
- 77. F. X. Redl, C. T. Black, G. C. Papaefthymiou, R. L. Sandstrom, DY M. Yin, H. Zeng, C. B. Murray, and S. P. O'Brien, J. Am. Chem. 1012 J. Magn. Magn. Mater. 313, 266 (2007). Soc. 126, 14583 (2004).
- Martínez-Boubeta, 78. C. K. Simeonidis, M. Angelakeris, N. Pazos-Pérez, M. Giersig, A. Delimitis, L. Nalbandian, V. Alexandrakis, and D. Niarchos, Phys. Rev. B 74, 054430 (2006).
- 79. O. Bomatí-Miguel, P. Tartaj, M. Morales, P. Bonville, U. Golla-Schindler, X. Zhao, and S. Veintemillas-Verdaguer, Small 2, 1476 (2006)
- 80. S. Gangopadhyay, G. C. Hadjipanayis, B. Dale, C. M. Sorensen, K. J. Klabunde, V. Papaefthymiou, and A. Kostikas, Phys. Rev. B 45, 9778 (1992).
- 81. D. L. Hou, X. F. Nie, and H. L. Luo, J. Magn. Magn. Mater. 188, 169 (1998).
- 82. D. L. Peng, T. Hihara, K. Sumiyama, and H. Morikawa, J. Appl. Phys. 92, 3075 (2002).
- 83. C. Baker, S. I. Shah, and S. K. Hasanain, J. Magn. Magn. Mater. 280, 412 (2004).
- 84. C. Baker, S. K. Hasanain, and S. I. Shah, J. Appl. Phys. 96, 6657 (2004).
- 85. R. Morel, A. Brenac, and C. Portemont, J. Appl. Phys. 95, 3757 (2004).
- 86. A. Ceylan, C. C. Baker, S. K. Hasanain, and S. I. Shah, J. Appl. Phys. 100, 034301 (2006).
- 87. Y. D. Yao, Y. Y. Chen, C. M. Hsu, H. M. Lin, C. Y. Tung, M. F. Tai, D. H. Wang, K. T. Wu, and C. T. Suo, Nanostruct. Mater. 6, 933 (1995).
- 88. Y. D. Yao, Y. Y. Chen, M. F. Tai, D. H. Wang, and H. M. Lin, Mater. Sci. Eng. A 217-218, 281 (1996).
- 89. S. Sako, K. Ohshima, M. Sakai, and S. Bandow, J. Vac. Sci. and Technol. B 15, 1338 (1997).
- 90. T. Seto, H. Akinaga, F. Takano, K. Koga, T. Orii, and M. Hirasawa, J. of Phys. Chem. B 109, 13403 (2005).
- 91. C. Parada and E. Moran, Chem. Mater. 18, 2719 (2006).
- 92. X. Liu, U. Meridorc, P. Zhao, G. Song, A. Frydman, and A. Gedanken, J. Magn. Magn. Mater. 301, 13 (2006).
- 93. S. Li, M. Liu, H. Bi, L. Lü, W. Zou, Z. Huang, and Y. Du, J. Alloys Comp. 425, 1 (2006).
- 94. R. K. Zheng, H. Liu, Y. Wang, and X. X. Zhang, Appl. Phys. Lett. 84, 702 (2004).
- 95. O. Masala, D. Hoffman, N. Sundaram, K. Page, T. Proffen, G. Lawes, and R. Seshadri, Solid State Sciences 8, 1015 (2006).
- 96. S. Gangopadhyay, Y. Yang, G. C. Hadjipanayis, V. Papaefthymiou, C. M. Sorensen, and K. J. Klabunde, J. Appl. Phys. 76, 6319 (1994).

- 97. S. Kang, G. X. Miao, S. Shi, Z. Jia, D. E. Nikles, and J. W. Harrell, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 128, 1042 (2006).
- 98. H. Zeng, J. Li, Z. L. Wang, J. P. Liu, and S. Sun, Nano Lett. 4, 187 (2004).
- 99. H. Zeng, S. Sun, J. Li, Z. L. Wang, and J. P. Liu, Appl. Phys. Lett. 85, 792 (2004).
- 100. (a) P. Z. Si, D. Li, J. W. Lee, C. J. Choi, Z. D. Zhang, D. Y. Geng, and E. Brück, Appl. Phys. Lett. 87, 133122 (2005); (b) G. Salazar-Alvarez, J. Sort, S. Surinach, M. Dolors Baro, and Josep Nogués, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 129, 9102 (2007); (c) A. E. Berkowitz, G. F. Rodriguez, J. I. Hong, K. An, T. Hyeon, N. Agarwal, D. J. Smith, and E. E. Fullerton, Phys. Rev. B 77, 024403 (2008).
- 101. O. Masala and R. Seshadri, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 127, 9354 (2005).
- 102. O. Kazakova, B. Daly, and J. D. Holmes, Phys. Rev. B 74, 184413 (2006).
- 103. E. L. Salabas, A. Rumplecker, F. Kleitz, F. Radu, and F. Schüth, Nano Lett. 6, 2977 (2006).
- 104. M. T. Klem, D. A. Resnick, K. Gilmore, M. Young, Y. U. Idzerda, and T. Douglas, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 129, 197 (2007).
- 105. J.-K. Lee, M. F. Hundley, J. D. Thompson, R. K. Schulze, H. S. Jung, J. A. Valdez, and M. Nastasi, Appl. Phys. Lett. 89, 182502 (2006).
- 106. A. Mumtaz, K. Maaz, B. Janjua, S. Hasanain, and M. Bertino,
- 1391074 P. J. van der Zaag, A. R. Ball, L. F. Feiner, R. M. Wolf, and P. A. A.
 - van der Heijden, J. Appl. Phys. 79, 5103 (1996).
 - 108. T. Ambrose and C. L. Chien, J. Appl. Phys. 83, 6822 (1998).
 - 109. T. Ambrose and C. L. Chien, J. Appl. Phys. 83, 7222 (1998).
 - 110. H. Xi and R. M. White, Phys. Rev. B 61, 80 (2000).
 - 111. H. Xi and R. M. White, Phys. Rev. B 61, 1318 (2000).
 - 112. M. Ali, C. H. Marrows, and B. J. Hickey, Phys. Rev. B 67, 1724051 (2003)
 - 113. M. Ali, C. H. Marrows, M. Al-Jawad, B. J. Hickey, A. Misra, U. Nowak, and K. D. Usadel, Phys. Rev. B 68, 2144201 (2003).
 - 114. F. Radu, Ph.D. Thesis, Ruhr-Universität Bochum, Germany (2005).
 - 115. F. Radu, A. Westphalen, K. Theis-Bröhl, and H. Zabel, J. Phys.: Condens. Matter 18, L29 (2006).
 - 116. M. S. Lund, W. A. A. Macedo, K. Liu, J. Nogués, I. K. Schuller, and C. Leighton, Phys. Rev. B 66, 054422 (2002).
 - 117. D. Paccard, C. Schlenker, O. Massenet, R. Montmory, and A. Yelon, Phys. Status Solidi 16, 301 (1966).
 - 118. C. Binek, Phys. Rev. B 70, 0144211 (2004).
 - 119. C. Binek, X. He, and S. Polisetty, Phys. Rev. B 72, 054408 (2005).
 - 120. C. Binek, S. Polisetty, X. He, and A. Berger, Phys. Rev. Lett. 96, 067201 (2006).
 - 121. S. Sahoo, C. Binek, and S. Polisetty, J. Appl. Phys. 101, 053902 (2007).
 - 122. G. Malinowski, S. van Dijken, M. Czapkiewicz, and T. Stobiecki, Appl. Phys. Lett. 90, 082501 (2007).
 - 123. H. Xi, S. Franzen, S. Mao, and R. M. White, Phys. Rev. B 75, 014434 (2007).
 - 124. A. Hoffmann, Phys. Rev. Lett. 93, 097203 (2004).
 - 125. K. N. Trohidou, M. Vasilakaki, L. Del Bianco, D. Fiorani, and A. Testa, J. Magn. Magn. Mater. 316, e82 (2007).
 - 126. L. Del Bianco, D. Fiorani, and A. Testa, J. Magn. Magn. Mater. 310, 2289 (2007).
 - 127. F. Radu, M. Etzkorn, R. Siebrecht, T. Schmitte, K. Westerholt, and H. Zabel, Phys. Rev. B 67, 134409 (2003).
 - 128. P. J. V. D. Zaag, Y. Ijiri, J. A. Borchers, L. F. Feiner, R. M. Wolf, J. M. Gaines, R. W. Erwin, and M. A. Verheijen, Phys. Rev. Lett. 84, 6102 (2000).
 - 129. M. Gruyters and D. Riegel, Phys. Rev. B 63, 524011 (2001).
 - 130. P. Miltényi, M. Gierlings, J. Keller, B. Bescherten, G. Güntherodt, U. Nowak, and K. D. Usadel, Phys. Rev. Lett. 84, 4224 (2000).
 - 131. A. P. Malozemoff, Phys. Rev. B 35, R3679 (1987).
 - 132. A. P. Malozemoff, Phys. Rev. B 37, 7673 (1988).

- 133. A. P. Malozemoff, J. Appl. Phys. 63, 3874 (1988).
- 134. M. D. Stiles and R. D. McMichael, Phys. Rev. B 60, 12950 (1999).
- 135. T. J. Moran and I. K. Schuller, J. Appl. Phys. 79, 5109 (1996).
- 136. J. Nogués, D. Lederman, T. J. Moran, and I. K. Schuller, Phys. Rev. Lett. 76, 4624 (1996).
- 137. T. M. Hong, Phys. Rev. B 58, 97 (1998).
- 138. M. Kiwi, J. Mejía-López, R. D. Portugal, and R. Ramírez, Europhysics Letters 48, 573 (1999).
- 139. M. Kiwi, J. Mejía-López, R. D. Portugal, and R. Ramírez, Solid State Commun. 116, 315 (2000).
- 140. J. Nogués, C. Leighton, and I. K. Schuller, Phys. Rev. B 61, 1315 (2000).
- 141. D. Z. Yang, J. Du, L. Sun, X. S. Wu, X. X. Zhang, and S. M. Zhou, Phys. Rev. B 71, 144417 (2005).
- 142. Y. Henry, S. Mangin, T. Hauet, and F. Montaigne, Phys. Rev. B 73, 134420 (2006).
- 143. E. Arenholz, K. Liu, Z. Li, and I. K. Schuller, Appl. Phys. Lett. 88, 072503 (2006).
- 144. P.-H. Huang, H.-H. Huang, and C.-H. Lai, Appl. Phys. Lett. 90, 062509 (2007).
- 145. D. Fiorani, L. Del Bianco, and A. M. Testa, J. Magn. Magn. Mater. 300, 179 (2006).
- 146. Y.-K. Tang, Y. Sun, and Z.-H. Cheng, J. Appl. Phys. 100, 023914 by (2006).
- 147. V. I. Nikitenko, V. S. Gornakov, A. J. Shapiro, R. D. Shull, K. Liu, S. M. Zhou, and C. L. Chien, Phys. Rev. Lett. 84, 765 (2000).
- 148. V. S. Gornakov, Y. P. Kabanov, O. A. Tikhomirov, V. I. Nikitenko, S. V. Urazhdin, F. Y. Yang, C. L. Chien, A. J. Shapiro, and R. D. Shull, Phys. Rev. B 73, 184428 (2006).
- 149. M. R. Fitzsimmons, P. Yashar, C. Leighton, I. K. S. J. Nogués, C. F. Majkrzak, and J. A. Dura, Phys. Rev. Lett. 84, 3986 (2000).
- 150. C. Leighton, M. R. Fitzsimmons, P. Yashar, A. Hoffmann, J. Nogués, J. Dura, C. F. Majkrzak, and I. K. Schuller, Phys. Rev. Lett. 86, 4394 (2001).
- 151. M. Gierlings, M. J. Prandolini, H. Fritzsche, M. Gruyters, and D. Riegel, Phys. Rev. B 65, 924071 (2002).
- 152. F. Radu, M. Etzkorn, V. Leiner, T. Schmitte, A. Schreyer, K. Westerholt, and H. Zabel, Appl. Phys. A 74, S1570 (2002).
- 153. A. Paul, E. Kentzinger, U. Rucker, and T. Bruckel, Phys. Rev. B 73, 092410 (2006).
- 154. P. Blomqvist, K. M. Krishnan, and H. Ohldag, Phys. Rev. Lett. 94, 185. (a) E. Eftaxias and K. N. Trohidou, Phys. Rev. B 71, 134406 (2005); 107203 (2005).
- 155. D. M. Engebretson, W. A. A. Macedo, I. K. Schuller, P. A. Crowell, and C. Leighton, Phys. Rev. B 71, 184412 (2005).
- 156. K. Temst, E. Popova, H. Loosvelt, M. J. Van Bael, S. Brems, Y. Bruynseraede, C. Van Haesendonck, H. Fritzsche, M. Gierlings, L. H. A. Leunissenc, and R. Jonckheere, J. Magn. Magn. Mater. 304, 14 (2006).
- 157. S. H. Chung, A. Hoffmann, and M. Grimsditch, Phys. Rev. B 71, 214430 (2005).
- 158. J. Camarero, J. Sort, A. Hoffmann, J. M. García-Martín, B. Dieny, R. Miranda, and J. Nogués, Phys. Rev. Lett. 95, 057204 (2005).
- 159. J. Camarero, J. Miguel, J. B. Goedkoop, J. Vogel, F. Romanens, S. Pizzini, F. Garcia, J. Sort, B. Dieny, and N. B. Brookes, Appl. Phys. Lett. 89, 232507 (2006).
- 160. A. Tillmanns, S. Oertker, B. Beschoten, G. Güntherodt, C. Leighton, I. K. Schuller, and J. Nogués, Appl. Phys. Lett. 89, 202512 (2006).
- 161. E. Bonet, W. Wernsdorfer, B. Barbara, A. Benoît, D. Mailly, and A. Thiaville, Phys. Rev. Lett. 83, 4188 (1999).
- 162. M. Jamet, W. Wernsdorfer, C. Thirion, D. Mailly, V. Dupuis, P. Mélinon, and A. Pérez, Phys. Rev. Lett. 86, 4676 (2001).
- 163. C. Thirion, W. Wernsdorfer, and D. Mailly, Nature Mater. 2, 524 (2003).
- 164. Z. Y. Liu, Appl. Phys. Lett. 85, 4971 (2004).
- 165. E. C. Passamani, C. Larica, C. Marques, J. R. Provetia, A. Y. Takeuchi, and F. Sanchez, J. Magn. Magn. Mater. 299, 11 (2006).

- 166. F. Nolting, A. Scholl, J. Stöhr, J. W. Seo, J. Fompeyrine, H. Siegwart, J.-P. Locquet, S. Anders, J. Lüning, E. E. Fullerton, M. F. Toney, M. R. Scheinfein, and H. A. Padmore, Nature 405, 767 (2000).
- 167. H. Ohldag, T. J. Regan, J. Stöhr, A. Scholl, F. Nolting, J. Luning, C. Stamm, S. Anders, and R. L. White, Phys. Rev. Lett. 87, 247201 (2001).
- 168. H. Ohldag, A. Scholl, F. Nolting, E. Arenholz, S. Maat, A. Young, M. Carey, and J. Stohr, Phys. Rev. Lett. 91, 017203 (2003).
- 169. P. Kappenberger, S. Martin, Y. Pellmont, H. J. Hug, J. B. Kortright, O. Hellwig, and E. E. Fullerton, Phys. Rev. Lett. 91, 267202 (2003).
- 170. V. K. Valev, M. Gruyters, A. Kirilyuk, and T. Rasing, Phys. Rev. Lett. 96, 067206 (2006).
- 171. R. Morales, Z.-P. Li, O. Petracic, X. Batlle, I. K. Schuller, J. Olamit, and K. Liu, Appl. Phys. Lett. 89, 072504 (2006).
- 172. K. Fauth, E. Goering, G. Schutz, and L. T. Kuhn, J. Appl. Phys. 96, 399 (2004).
- 173. H.-J. Kim, J.-H. Park, and E. Vescovo, Phys. Rev. B 61, 15284 (2000).
- 174. C. Papusoi, J. Hauch, M. Fecioru-Morariu, and G. Guntherodt, J. Appl. Phys. 99, 123902 (2006).
- 175. M. Fecioru-Morariu, S. R. Ali, C. P. M. Sperlich, and IngeG. Güntherodt, Cond-Mat/0701155 (2007).
- 176. M. Gruyters, Europhys. Lett. 77, 57006 (2007).
 - 177. M. Ali, P. Adie, C. H. Marrows, D. Greig, B. J. Hickey, and R. L. Stamps, Nature Mater. 6, 70 (2007).
- ²⁰178. K. Takano, R. H. Kodama, A. E. Berkowitz, W. Cao, and G. Thomas, Phys. Rev. Lett. 79, 1130 (1997).
 - 179. G. Scholten, K. D. Usadel, and U. Nowak, Phys. Rev. B 71, 064413 (2005).
 - 180. J. R. L. de Almeida and S. M. Rezende, Phys. Rev. B 65, 092412 (2002).
 - 181. U. Nowak, K. D. Usadel, J. Keller, P. Miltényi, B. Beschoten, and G. Güntherodt, Phys. Rev. B 66, 014430 (2002).
 - 182. D. Suess, M. Kirschner, T. Schrefl, J. Fidler, R. L. Stamps, and J.-V. Kim, Phys. Rev. B 67, 054419 (2003).
 - 183. D. Lederman, R. Ramírez, and M. Kiwi, Phys. Rev. B 70, 184422 (2004).
 - 184. J. Mejía-López, P. Soto, and D. Altbir, Phys. Rev. B 71, 104422 (2005).
- (b) O. Iglesias, X. Batlle, and A. Labarta, J. Phys.: Condens. Matter 19, 406232 (2007); (c) O. Iglesias, X. Batlle, and A. Labarta, *J. Phys. D* (2008), in press; (d) M. H. Wu, Q. C. Li, and J.-M. Liu, *J. Phys.: Condens. Matter* 19, 186202 (2007).
 - 186. E. Tronc, D. Fiorani, M. Nogués, A. M. Testa, F. Lucari, F. D'Orazio, J. M. Grenéche, W. Wernsdorfer, N. Galvez, C. Chanéac, D. Mailly, and J. P. Jolivet, J. Magn. Magn. Mater. 262, 6 (2003).
 - 187. M. P. Morales, S. Veintemillas-Verdaguer, M. I. Montero, C. J. Serna, A. Roig, L. Casas, B. Martínez, and F. Sandiumenge, Chem. Mater. 11, 3058 (1999).
 - 188. D. Hinzke and U. Nowak, Comp. Phys. Comm. 121-122, 334 (1999).
 - 189. O. Iglesias and A. Labarta, Physica B 343, 286 (2004).
 - 190. O. Iglesias and A. Labarta, Phys. Rev. B 63, 184416 (2001).
 - 191. D. Mauri, H. C. Siegmann, P. S. Bagus, and E. Kay, J. Appl. Phys. 62, 3047 (1987).
 - 192. L. Neél, Ann. Phys. (Paris) 2, 61 (1967).
 - 193. J. V. Kim and R. L. Stamps, Phys. Rev. B 71, 094405 (2005).
 - 194. D. Givord, V. Skumryev, and J. Nogués, J. Magn. Magn. Mater. 294, 111 (2005).
 - 195. N. C. Koon, Phys. Rev. Lett. 78, 4865 (1997).
 - 196. B. Beckmann, U. Nowak, and K. D. Usadel, Phys. Rev. Lett. 91, 1872011 (2003).
 - 197. B. Beckmann, K. D. Usadel, and U. Nowak, Phys. Rev. B 74, 054431 (2006).

- 198. J. Spray and U. Nowak, J. Phys. D: Appl. Phys. 39, 4536 (2006).
- 199. T. Mewes and R. L. Stamps, Appl. Phys. Lett. 84, 3840 (2004).
- 200. M. D. Stiles and R. D. McMichael, Phys. Rev. B 63, 064405 (2001).
- 201. M. Kirschner, D. Suess, T. Schrefl, J. Fidler, and J. N. Chapman, IEEE Trans. Magn. 39, 2735 (2003).
- 202. D. Suess, M. Kirschner, T. Schrefl, W. Scholz, R. Dittrich, H. Forster, and J. Fidler, J. Appl. Phys. 93, 8618 (2003).
- 203. R. Morel, C. Portemont, A. Brenac, and L. Notin, Phys. Rev. Lett. 97, 127203 (2006).
- 204. E. Arenholz and K. Liu, Appl. Phys. Lett. 87, 132501 (2005).
- 205. E. Popova, H. Loosvelt, and M. Gierings, Eur. Phys. J. B 44, 491 (2005)
- 206. J. Olamit, Z.-P. Li, I. K. Schuller, and K. Liu, Phys. Rev. B 73, 024413 (2006).
- 207. A. Paul, E. Kentzinger, U. Rucker, and T. Bruckel, J. Phys.: Condens. Matter 18, 092410 (2006).
- 208. T. Gredig, I. N. Krivorotov, and E. D. Dahlberg, Phys. Rev. B 74, 094431 (2006).
- 209. J. Eisenmenger, Z. P. Li, W. A. Macedo, and I. Schuller, Phys. Rev. Lett. 94, 057203 (2005).
- 210. D. T. Dekadjevi, A. Suvorova, S. Pogossian, D. Spenato, and J. B. Youssef, Phys. Rev. B 74, 100402 (2006).
- 211. J. Löffler, H. V. Swygenhoven, W. Wagner, J. Meier, B. Doudin, DV and J. P. Ansermet, Nanostruct. Mater. 9, 523 (1997) onne Nation 232. J.J. Alonso and J. F. Fernández, Phys. Rev. B 74, 184416 (2006).
- 212. Y. Ijiri, Appl. Phys. Lett. 86, 243102 (2005).
- 213. T. J. Moran, J. Nogués, D. Lederman, and I. K. Schuller, Appl. Phys. Lett. 72, 617 (1998).
- 214. Y. Ijiri, J. A. Borchers, R. W. Erwin, S. H. Lee, P. J. V. D. Zaag, and R. M. Wolf, Phys. Rev. Lett. 80, 608 (1998).
- 215. H. G. Katzgraber, M. Palassini, and A. P. Young, Phys. Rev. B 63, 184422 (2001).
- 216. H. G. Katzgraber, F. Pázmándi, C. R. Pike, K. Liu, R. T. Scalettar, K. L. Verosub, and G. T. Zimányi, Phys. Rev. Lett. 89, 257202 (2002).
- 217. X. Zianni and K. N. Trohidou, J. Phys.: Condens. Matter 10, 7475 (1998).
- 218. E. Eftaxias, K. N. Trohidou, and C. Binns, Phys. Stat. Sol. C 1, 3361 (2004).

- 219. J. Keller, P. Miltényi, B. Beschoten, G. Güntherodt, U. Nowak, and K. D. Usadel, Phys. Rev. B 66, 144311 (2002).
- 220. N. A. Usov and S. A. Gudoshnikov, J. Magn. Magn. Mater. 290-291, 727 (2005).
- 221. N. A. Usov and S. A. Gudoshnikov, J. Magn. Magn. Mater. 300, 164 (2006).
- 222. N. A. Usov, J. Magn. Magn. Mater. 316, 143 (2007).
- 223. G. J. Mata, E. Pestana, M. Kiwi, and H. Dreysse, Phys. Rev. B 74, 144407 (2006).
- 224. C. Leighton, J. Nogués, B. J. Jönsson-Akerman, and I. K. Schuller, Phys. Rev. Lett. 84, 3466 (2000).
- 225. J.-G. Hu, G. Jin, and Y.-Q. Ma, J. Appl. Phys. 92, 1009 (2002).
- 226. J.-G. Hu, G. Jin, and Y.-Q. Ma, J. Appl. Phys. 94, 2529 (2003).
- 227. J.-G. Hu, G. Jin, A. Hu, and Y.-Q. Ma, Eur. Phys. J. B 40, 265 (2004).
- 228. M. Kiwi, J. Mejía-López, R. D. Portugal, and R. Ramírez, Appl. Phys. Lett. 75, 3995 (1999).
- 229. O. V. Billoni, F. A. Tamarit, and S. A. Cannas, Physica B 384, 184 (2006).
- 230. S. H. Tsai, D. P. Landau, and T. C. Schulthess, J. Appl. Phys. 91, 6884 (2002).
- 231. S. H. Tsai, D. P. Landau, and T. C. Schulthess, J. Appl. Phys. 93, Inges612 (2003).
- IP: 146, 13 233. M. Finazzi, Phys. Rev. B 69, 064405 (2004).
 - 234. X. Illa, E. Vives, and A. Planes, Phys. Rev. B 66, 224422 (2002).
 - 235. E. Vives, X. Illa, and A. Planes, J. Magn. Magn. Mater. 272, 703 (2004).
 - 236. T. Blachowicz and M. Wieja, Materials Science-Poland 24, 643 (2005).
 - 237. T. Blachowicz, Central European Journal of Physics 3, 147 (2005).
 - 238. T. Blachowicz, Central European Journal of Physics 4, 331 (2006).
 - 239. E. Z. Meilikhov and R. M. Farzetdinova, J. Exp. Theor. Phys. 100, 1112 (2005).
 - 240. B. Negulescu, R. Tanasa, and A. Stancu, J. Optoelctr. Adv. Mater. 6, 991 (2004).
 - 241. K. Nakamura, T. Ito, and A. J. Freeman, Phys. Rev. B 70, 060404(R) (2004).

Received: 17 November 2006. Accepted: 13 March 2007. SCIENTIFIC PUBLISHERS